PREDICTORS OF ORAL ANTICOAGULANT-ASSOCIATED ADVERSE EVENTS

PREDICTORS OF ORAL ANTICOAGULANT-ASSOCIATED ADVERSE EVENTS IN SENIORS TRANSITIONING FROM HOSPITAL TO HOME: A RETROSPECTIVE COHORT STUDY

BY HARSUKH BENIPAL, BHSc (Honours)

A Thesis Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

McMaster University © Copyright by Harsukh Benipal, August 2019

McMaster University MASTER OF SCIENCE (2019) Hamilton, Ontario

TITLE: Predictors of Oral Anticoagulant-associated Adverse Events in Seniors Transitioning from Hospital to Home AUTHOR: Harsukh Benipal, BHSc SUPERVISOR: Dr. Anne Holbrook, MD, PharmD, MSc, FRCPC NUMBER OF PAGES: 90

Lay Abstract (150 words)

Background

Oral anticoagulants (OACs) are associated with serious adverse events, with high rates immediately post-hospitalization. We aimed to identify and validate clinical and continuity of care variables in seniors discharged from hospital on an OAC, which are associated with OAC-related harm in the short-term high-risk period following hospitalization.

Methods

Data from administrative health databases in Ontario were used to identify and validate risk factors associated with time to first OAC-related serious events including hospitalization or emergency department visit for a bleeding or thromboembolic event, and mortality. Cox proportional hazards model and split sample methods were utilized.

Results

We included 120,721 seniors of which 5423 suffered one of the primary events. Patient-, physician- and index hospitalization-characteristics were all associated with time to composite outcome. Though continuity of care risk factor was part of the final model, it was not a significant predictor for the outcome.

Conclusion

Exploration of this model through sensitivity analysis is required.

ABSTRACT (270 words)

Background

Our objective was to identify and validate clinical and continuity of care variables associated with Oral anticoagulant (OAC)-related adverse events within 30 days of hospital discharge amongst seniors.

Methods and Analysis

This was a population-based retrospective cohort study of all adults aged 66 years or older who were discharged from hospital on an OAC from September 2010 to March 2015 in Ontario, Canada. The primary outcome was a composite of the time to first hospitalization or Emergency Department visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or mortality within 30 days of hospital discharge. A Cox proportional hazards model was used to determine the association between the composite outcome and a set of prespecified covariates. A split sample method was applied to validate the final model.

Results

We included 120 721 Ontario seniors of which 5423 suffered one of the primary adverse events. Patients discharged on a direct acting oral anticoagulant (DOAC); dispensed the same OAC in the past 12 months; who had a history of a thromboembolic event; had a recent joint replacement or major surgery; had a cardiologist, hematologist or orthopedic surgeon as compared to a family medicine physician as the physician prescribing the OAC at discharge had a lower risk for the composite outcome. Though continuity of care was a variable in the final multivariate Cox model, it was not significant. The Cox model was stable with acceptable discrimination but poor goodness-of-fit.

Conclusion

In this study, we found that continuity of care as measured by outpatient follow-up in the 7 days post discharge was not significantly associated with the composite outcome. Further exploration to improve the current model's calibration and interpretation are required.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my sincere gratitude to my thesis supervisor, Dr. Anne Holbrook, for her invaluable mentorship throughout my MSc studies at McMaster University. I have tremendously benefited from her vision, leadership, clinical insights and practical sensibility. Thank you, Dr. Holbrook for being a patient supervisor and for your advice in all aspects of my academic and personal development. I have learned from you the characteristics of a brilliant collaborator and clinician-scientist. Without your belief in me and kind encouragement, this thesis would not be possible. Your intellectual curiosity, persistence and enthusiasm for improving patient care in Canada has inspired me to continue exploring patient important research questions in my career.

I would also like to thank my committee members, Dr. James Douketis, Dr. Lehana Thabane, and Gary Foster for their expert opinion and invaluable timely feedback throughout my masters. I would like to particularly express my gratitude towards Dr. Lehana Thabane who has been a support system providing both project-specific and professional guidance during the last two years. Your humble attitude and willingness to help is unparalleled. I am also grateful for the help and support from colleagues and collaborators at ICES. Particularly, I would like to thank Michael Paterson for his instrumental knowledge of health research methods and administrative health databases in Ontario. I would also like to extend my gratitude and thanks to ICES staff members, Richard Perez and Joshua Cerasuolo, for providing timely access to the administrative health data and statistical expertise in working with large databases. Furthermore, thank you to my external examiner, Dr. Jinhui Ma for her time and objective feedback on my thesis. A special thank you to Dr. Anne Holbrook's team, I am so grateful to have worked with and learned from you all. I would also like to thank my fellow graduate students in the Department of Health Research Methods, Evidence, and Impact and for their kind friendship and unwavering support.

Finally, I would like to express my sincerest gratitude to my loving family and friends who have been by side and supported me unconditionally throughout my studies. Thank you to my parents for teaching me the importance of hard work and intellectual curiosity.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter 1: Introduction- Establishing the context

| 1.0 Oral Anticoagulants | 1 |
|--------------------------------------|----|
| 1.1 Oral Anticoagulants-related harm | 1 |
| 1.2 Concepts in transitions of care | 2 |
| 1.3 Knowledge gap | 4 |
| 1.4 Objectives | 5 |
| 1.5 Methodology | .6 |
| 1.6 References | 7 |

Chapter 2: Predictors of Oral Anticoagulant-associated Adverse Events in Seniors Transitioning from Hospital to Home: A Retrospective Cohort Study Protocol

| 2.0 Abstract | 16 |
|------------------------------|----|
| 2.1 Introduction | 17 |
| 2.2 Methods and analysis | 18 |
| 2.3 Ethics and dissemination | 35 |
| 2.4 Authors contributions | 36 |
| 2.5 Funding and data sources | |
| 2.6 References | 36 |

Chapter 3: Predictors of Oral Anticoagulant Associated Adverse Events in Seniors Transitioning from Hospital to Home- Results Paper

| 3.0 Introduction | 48 |
|---------------------------------|----|
| 3.1 Methods and analysis | 49 |
| 3.2 Results | 55 |
| 3.3 Discussion and implications | 72 |
| 3.4 Conclusion | 76 |

| 3.5 Funding and data sources | 77 |
|---|----|
| 3.6 References | 77 |
| Chapter 4: | |
| 4.0 Conclusion | 88 |
| 4.1 Future work | 88 |
| 4.2 Reflection and tips for similar future research | |
| 4.3 References | |

LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES

| Figure 1 | Cohort selection diagram | .56 |
|----------|---|-----|
| Table 1 | Description of ICES Databases | .19 |
| Table 2 | Diagnosis and Procedure codes used to define thromboembolic outcomes | .23 |
| Table 3 | Diagnosis codes used to define hemorrhage outcomes | .23 |
| Table 4 | Clinical and Continuity of Care variables and data sources | .24 |
| Table 5 | Statistical Plan Summary | 31 |
| Table 6 | Characteristics of study participants in the entire cohort, including in the derivation and validation cohort | 59 |
| Table 7 | The outcome events observed within the cohort between day 8 to day 30 included in the derivation and validation cohort | .67 |
| Table 8 | Multivariate Analyses of Factors Influencing the Composite Outcome (Time-to-first hospitalization or emergency department visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or death from any cause) in the Derivation Cohort. | .70 |
| Table 9 | Model performance of the final multivariate Cox model for the composite event in the derivation and validation cohorts | 72 |

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS

| AF | Atrial Fibrillation |
|------|--|
| CI | Confidence Intervals |
| DOAC | Direct-acting Oral anticoagulants |
| ED | Emergency Department |
| HR | Hazard Ratios |
| ICES | Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences |
| OAC | Oral anticoagulants |
| РН | Proportional Hazards |
| SD | Standard Deviation |
| VTE | Venous Thromboembolism |

DECELARATION OF ACADEMIC ACHIEVEMENT

I, Harsukh Benipal, declare this thesis entitled, "Predictors of Oral Anticoagulant-associated Adverse Events in Seniors Transitioning from Hospital to Home" to be my own work, submitted for the degree of Masters of Science (M.S.c) to McMaster University. I completed this work between September 2017 and August 2019. I am the sole author of this document and no part of this work has been submitted or published elsewhere.

To the best of my knowledge, the contents of this thesis do not infringe upon any copyrights.

My supervisor, Dr. Anne Holbrook, and my supervisory committee, which comprises of Dr. James Douketis, Dr. Lehana Thabane, and Gary Foster have provided their guidance and support throughout my graduate studies. I carried out all the primary analyses and wrote this entire document myself.

CHAPTER 1: Introduction – Establishing the context

1.0 ORAL ANTICOAGULANTS

Oral anticoagulants (OACs) are widely prescribed for the prevention of stroke and systemic embolism in patients with atrial fibrillation (AF) and for the treatment and secondary prevention of venous thromboembolism (VTE) [1-3]. The choice of anticoagulant drug was expanded following the approval of direct acting oral anticoagulants (DOACs), including dabigatran, rivaroxaban and apixaban as alternatives to dose-adjusted warfarin, by Health Canada [4-6]. Though highly effective, warfarin has a narrow therapeutic index, requiring frequent monitoring, and has drug, food and disease state interactions [7]. However, DOACs have higher drug costs, require monitoring of renal function, and have drug and disease interactions that are yet to be fully clarified [7].

Following the approval of DOACs in Canada, the total number of annual OAC prescriptions dispensed increased from about 4.8 to 7 million between 2008-2013 [8]. The proportion of warfarin prescription during this time fell from 99% in 2010 to 67% in 2014, once DOACs began to be recommended for limited access on public plan formularies. [8-11].

1.1 ORAL ANTICOAGULANTS-RELATED HARM

Despite the introduction of DOACs, which are associated with less bleeding, OACs remain one of the top drug families associated with serious adverse events, primarily resulting from bleeding and thromboembolic event [12,13]. It is estimated that annually in the United States about 8.2% of warfarin users experience adverse drug events [14]. A systematic review and meta-analysis of RCTs with OAC treatment lasting 3 to 24 months, reported a 4.3% rate of major bleeding, defined as major bleeding by the included studies or as defined by the International Society on Thrombosis and Haemostasis (fatal bleeding symptomatic bleeding in a

critical area or organ, or bleeding cause a fall in hemoglobin level of 20 g/L or more or leading to transfusion of two or more units of whole blood or red cells), and a 27.2% rate of total bleeding in patients with VTE or AF [15]. A 6.7% rate for all-cause mortality has also been described in a meta-analysis of RCTs, with follow up ranging between 6 to 30 months, for adults using OACs in the treatment of VTE or non-valvular AF [16].

Similarly, population-level studies report high OAC-related adverse events. A study of Ontario seniors discharged from the hospital on an OAC reported a bleeding rate of 26.4% (95% confidence interval [CI] 25.3-27.4) per person-year, and thromboembolic event rate of 32.4% (95% CI 31.3-33.5) per person-year within the first 30-days post-discharge [17]. High bleeding event rates, 11.8% per person-year, were also reported amongst Ontario seniors with AF during the first 30 days of initiating warfarin therapy [18].

It is estimated that OACs are implicated in 28% (95% CI 23-32%) and 39% (95% CI 33.7-43.8%) of emergency department (ED) visits for adverse drug events among adults aged 65 to 79 years and those 80 years or older respectively [19].

As such, the Institute of Safe Medication Practise continues to list warfarin and DOACs as high-alert medications, drugs which have a heightened risk of causing significant patient harm when used sub-optimally [13]. Overall, OAC-related adverse events place a burden on patients and healthcare resources especially in the post hospitalization period [14].

1.2 CONCEPTS IN TRANSITIONS OF CARE

Transitions of care occur when patients move from one healthcare setting to another or between healthcare providers [20]. These are vulnerable periods in the provision of healthcare and are associated with increased risk for adverse events and readmissions. A prospective cohort study found that 23% (95% CI 19-28%) of patients discharged from teaching hospitals in Canada

experienced an adverse event within approximately 30 days post-discharge [21]. Of these a majority were adverse drug events (72%) and 12% were preventable or ameliorable [21]. Similarly, an observational study of older adults discharged from teaching hospitals in United Kingdom reported that 37% of patients experienced a medication-related harm within 8 weeks of discharge, of which 52% were potentially preventable [22]. Another Canadian prospective cohort study of community-dwelling patients aged 75 years or older discharged from acute care units at a teaching hospital reported that 31.3% of the patients experienced an adverse event within 6 months following discharge [23]. An observational study reported 18.7% of patients experienced an adverse drug event within 45 days post discharge from hospitals in the United States amongst adults aged 65 years or older, of which 35% were deemed preventable [24]. Transitions out of the hospital are particularly complex processes with heighted risks for patient harm. Thus, management of these transitions needs to be carefully planned so that patients do not suffer harm from errors or delays.

As defined by The American Geriatrics Society, the goals of patient transitions are to ensure coordination and continuity of healthcare [25]. There are several definitions of continuity of care in the literature. The WHO defines continuity of care as "the degree to which a series of discrete health care events are experienced by people as coherent and interconnected over time and consistent with their health needs and preferences" [26]. Continuity of care is thought to be a facilitator of good care coordination as it creates the relationships to support the interactions amongst healthcare teams involved in the management of patients [26].

The literature defines three aspects of continuity of care including informational, relational and management continuity [27]. It has been posited that management continuity is required for both informational and relational continuity [28]. There have been multiple

measures used in the literature to measure these aspects of continuity of care. Particularly the measurement of management continuity is relatively simple in administrative health databases, as it is commonly measured by follow-up visits made following transitions of care [27].

Several studies suggest that prompt medical post-hospitalization follow-up reduces ED visits and hospitalizations among patients with chronic conditions such as congestive heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, myocardial infarction and cancer [29-35]. Many clinical practice guidelines recommend physician follow-up within 1-2-weeks post-discharge as best practise to improve continuity of care [36-43]. In the absence of follow up, coordinating medication management post-hospitalization is challenging and is associated with a 28% increases risk of 30-day readmission [44]. As such, in this thesis, outpatient follow-up is used as a surrogate for continuity of care in the post-discharge period.

1.3 KNOWLEDGE GAP

Though effective in managing coagulation disorders, optimal use of anticoagulants requires a comprehensive approach to patient management [45]. High rates of OAC-related adverse events in the early post-discharge period suggest an opportunity to improve patient outcomes by bettering continuity of care for OAC users during this transition period [14,46]. Identification of continuity of care and clinical risk factors, associated with adverse events amongst older users of OACs may inform prescribing decisions and help identify patients at higher risk of complications, who might benefit from intervention in the early post-discharge period.

Clinical scores including the CHA2DS2-VASc (Congestive heart failure, Hypertension, Age \geq 75 years, Diabetes, previous Stroke, Vascular disease, Age 65-74 years, Sex category), which predicts thromboembolic events in patients for AF, and HAS-BLED (Hypertension,

Abnormal renal/liver function, Stroke, Bleeding history or predisposition, Labile international normalized ratio, Elderly (>65 years), Drugs/alcohol concomitantly), which predicts hemorrhage in anticoagulated patients, have been developed and validated in multiple patient populations as clinical decision support tools to support initiation of anticoagulation based on stroke and bleeding risk amongst patients with AF or VTE [47-49]. These scores are not derived to predict the combined OAC-related adverse events including hospitalization or ED visits for hemorrhage or thromboembolic events, and mortality in a heterogeneous population of senior OAC users.

Overall, this thesis will fulfill a crucial gap in the literature, by identifying important risk factors, both clinical and continuity of care, predicting OAC-related adverse events in the short-term period following hospitalization. Specifically, these validated continuity of care and clinical risk factors may be useful targets for future intervention trials.

1.4 OBJECTIVES

Research Question: Among Ontario residents aged 66 years or older who were discharged from hospital on an OAC (warfarin, dabigatran, rivaroxaban, or apixaban), which clinical and continuity of care variables are significantly associated with time to rehospitalization or an emergency department visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or mortality within 30 days post-discharge?

Hypothesis: In addition to traditional clinical risk factors for OAC-related adverse events, factors related to continuity of care, particularly contact with a primary care physician, nurse practitioner, medical specialist or home care service within 7 days of discharge, will be associated with lower risk for the composite outcome in the 30 days following hospitalization.

1.5 METHODOLOGY

Administrative Healthcare Databases

Administrative health data has been widely used to conduct pharmacoepidemiology drug safety and efficacy studies. In Ontario, health information including provision of physician services, drug use by the elderly and hospital services are collected. ICES is the entity which manages this data in Ontario, taking necessary precautions to ensure anonymity and privacy of all linked administrative data. For this thesis, several administrative databases, including those with information on the patient's demographics, comorbidities, health services and medications provisioned to the patient, healthcare providers and facilities involved with the care of the patient, were linked together using unique patient identifiers.

There are advantages and challenges when using administrative health databases. Firstly, using population-based data minimizes selection bias as all eligible patients receiving routine medical care in the province can be included in the study [50]. However, observational studies are susceptible to bias and confounding which can make results difficult to interpret [50]. For this reason, observational studies cannot be used to measure causal effects of treatments.

A common challenge in conducting pharmacoepidemiology studies using administrative health data results from confounding by indication and by severity of illness [51]. This is unavoidable as prescribing intentionally and rationally is a pillar of good medical practise. Though use of analytic techniques including multivariable regression modelling is recommended to deal with confounding, administrative health databases are limited in clinical detail and thus residual confounding may remain [52]. Despite these challenges, ease and low costs associated with use of administrative health databases to conduct observational studies has produced

meaningful results for hypothesis generation and to inform the design of clinical trials [52]. As such, in this thesis a cohort study using administrative health data is conducted.

Survival Analysis

In survival analysis, the outcome of interest is both whether an event occurred and the time to the event occurrence following the start of the observation period [53]. Survival analysis examines time to event outcome. These methods are used to study the distribution of survival times across multiple treatment arms and can be used to explore the relationship between explanatory variable and survival time. Survival analysis methods, including the Cox Proportional Hazards Model, are developed to use all available data for patients even when right censoring is present [54]. Right censoring occurs when individuals have either been lost to follow up or have survived until the end of the observation period [55]. Additionally, survival data are rarely normally distributed rather are skewed and comprise of many early events and few late events [55]. These features can be explored via survival analysis methods and thus are the methods used to complete the current thesis.

1.6 REFERENCES

- Lip GYH, Banerjee A, Boriani G, et al. Antithrombotic Therapy for Atrial Fibrillation.
 Chest 2018;154:1121–201. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2018.07.040
- Kearon C, Akl EA, Ornelas J, et al. Antithrombotic Therapy for VTE Disease. Chest
 2016;149:315–52. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2015.11.026
- Steffel J, Verhamme P, Potpara TS, et al. The 2018 European Heart Rhythm
 Association Practical Guide on the use of non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants
 in patients with atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J 2018;39:1330–93.
 doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehy136

- Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, et al. Dabigatran versus Warfarin in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2009;361:1139–51.
 doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0905561
- 5 Giugliano RP, Ruff CT, Braunwald E, et al. Edoxaban versus Warfarin in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2013;369:2093–104. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1310907
- Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJV, et al. Apixaban versus Warfarin in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011;365:981–92. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1107039
- Mekaj A, Mekaj Y, Duci S, et al. New oral anticoagulants: their advantages and disadvantages compared with vitamin K antagonists in the prevention and treatment of patients with thromboembolic events. Ther Clin Risk Manag 2015;11:967.
 doi:10.2147/TCRM.S84210
- Weitz JI, Semchuk W, Turpie AGG, et al. Trends in Prescribing Oral Anticoagulants in Canada, 2008–2014. Clin Ther 2015;37:2506-2514.e4.
 doi:10.1016/j.clinthera.2015.09.008
- 9 Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health. CEDAC final recommendation: apixaban (Eliquis - Bristol-Myers Squibb Canada), thromboembolism prevention (atrial fibrillation). 2013. https://www.cadth.ca/media/cdr/complete/cdr_complete_Eliquis_SPAF_Mar-22-13e.pdf
- 10 Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health. CEDAC Final
 Recommendation: Dabigatran Etexilate (Pradaxa—Boehringer Ingelheim
 [Canada]Ltd.) Indication Prevention of Stroke and Systemic Embolism in Patients with

Atrial Fibrillation. 2013.

https://www.cadth.ca/sites/default/files/cdr/complete/cdr_complete_Pradaxa-SPAF-RfA_July-22-13_e.pdf

- 11 Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health. CEDAC final recommendation: rivaroxaban (Xarelto - Bayer Inc.), atrial fibrillation, stroke prevention. 2012. www.cadth.ca/media/cdr/complete/cdr_complete_Xarelto-SPAF_April-20-12.pdf
- Witt DM, Nieuwlaat R, Clark NP, et al. American Society of Hematology 2018 guidelines for management of venous thromboembolism: optimal management of anticoagulation therapy. Blood Adv 2018;2:3257–91. doi:10.1182/bloodadvances.2018024893
- 13 Institute for Safe Medication Practices. ISMP list of high-alert medications in acute care settings. 2014.http://www.ismp.org/Tools/institutionalhighAlert.asp (accessed 25 May 2019).
- Wittkowsky AK. Impact of target-specific oral anticoagulants on transitions of care and outpatient care models. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2013;35:304–11. doi:10.1007/s11239-013-0879-y
- 15 Chai-Adisaksopha C, Crowther M, Isayama T, et al. The impact of bleeding complications in patients receiving target-specific oral anticoagulants: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Blood 2014;124:2450–8. doi:10.1182/blood-2014-07-590323
- 16 Chai-Adisaksopha C, Hillis C, Isayama T, et al. Mortality outcomes in patients receiving direct oral anticoagulants: a systematic review and meta-analysis of

randomized controlled trials. J Thromb Haemost 2015;13:2012–20. doi:10.1111/jth.13139

- Holbrook A, Paterson M, Martins D, et al. PATIENT TRANSITIONS AND ORAL
 ANTICOAGULANT SAFETY: A POPULATION-BASED COHORT. Can J Cardiol
 2018;34:S27–8. doi:10.1016/j.cjca.2018.07.367
- Gomes T, Mamdani MM, Holbrook AM, et al. Rates of hemorrhage during warfarin therapy for atrial fibrillation. Can Med Assoc J 2013;185:E121–7. doi:10.1503/cmaj.121218
- Shehab N, Lovegrove MC, Geller AI, et al. US Emergency Department Visits for Outpatient Adverse Drug Events, 2013-2014. JAMA 2016;316:2115. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.16201
- 20 Coleman EA. Falling Through the Cracks: Challenges and Opportunities for Improving Transitional Care for Persons with Continuous Complex Care Needs. J Am Geriatr Soc 2003;51:549–55. doi:10.1046/j.1532-5415.2003.51185.x
- Forster AJ, Clark HD, Menard A, et al. Adverse events among medical patients after discharge from hospital. CMAJ 2004;170:345–
 9.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14757670 (accessed 5 Aug 2019).
- 22 Parekh N, Ali K, Stevenson JM, et al. Incidence and cost of medication harm in older adults following hospital discharge: a multicentre prospective study in the UK. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2018;84:1789–97. doi:10.1111/bcp.13613
- 23 Wong RY, Miller WC. Adverse outcomes following hospitalization in acutely ill older patients. BMC Geriatr 2008;8:10. doi:10.1186/1471-2318-8-10

- Kanaan AO, Donovan JL, Duchin NP, et al. Adverse Drug Events After Hospital
 Discharge in Older Adults: Types, Severity, and Involvement of Beers Criteria
 Medications. J Am Geriatr Soc 2013;61:1894–9. doi:10.1111/jgs.12504
- 25 Coleman EA, Boult C, American Geriatrics Society Health Care Systems Committee. Improving the Quality of Transitional Care for Persons with Complex Care Needs. J Am Geriatr Soc 2003;51:556–7. doi:10.1046/j.1532-5415.2003.51186.x
- 26 World Health Organization. Continuity and coordination of care: A practical brief to support implementation of the WHO Framework on integrated people-centred health services. Geneva: 2018.
- 27 Reid R, Haggerty J, Mckendry R. Defusing the Confusion: Concepts and Measures of Continuity of Health Care. 2002. https://www.cfhi-fcass.ca/SearchResultsNews/02-03-01/58a53ce8-39f2-466a-8e98-8ffc36cf456c.aspx (accessed 5 Aug 2019).
- 28 van Servellen G, Fongwa M, Mockus D'Errico E. Continuity of care and quality care outcomes for people experiencing chronic conditions: A literature review. Nurs Heal Sci 2006;8:185–95. doi:10.1111/j.1442-2018.2006.00278.x
- 29 Misky GJ, Wald HL, Coleman EA. Post-hospitalization transitions: Examining the effects of timing of primary care provider follow-up. J Hosp Med 2010;5:392–7. doi:10.1002/jhm.666
- 30 Lin CY, Barnato AE, Degenholtz HB. Physician Follow-Up Visits After Acute Care Hospitalization for Elderly Medicare Beneficiaries Discharged to Noninstitutional Settings. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:1947–54. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03572.x

- Shen E, Koyama SY, Huynh DN, et al. Association of a Dedicated Post–Hospital
 Discharge Follow-up Visit and 30-Day Readmission Risk in a Medicare Advantage
 Population. JAMA Intern Med 2017;177:132. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.7061
- 32 Hernandez AF, Greiner MA, Fonarow GC, et al. Relationship Between Early Physician Follow-up and 30-Day Readmission Among Medicare Beneficiaries Hospitalized for Heart Failure. JAMA 2010;303:1716. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.533
- Sharma G, Kuo Y-F, Freeman JL, et al. Outpatient Follow-up Visit and 30-Day
 Emergency Department Visit and Readmission in Patients Hospitalized for Chronic
 Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Arch Intern Med 2010;170:1664–70.
 doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2010.345
- 34 Guay MOD, Tanzi S, Arregui MTSM, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of advanced cancer patients who miss outpatient supportive care consult appointments. Support Care Cancer 2014;22:2869–74. doi:10.1007/s00520-014-2254-8
- 35 Tung Y-C, Chang G-M, Chang H-Y, et al. Relationship between Early Physician Follow-Up and 30-Day Readmission after Acute Myocardial Infarction and Heart Failure. PLoS One 2017;12:e0170061. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0170061
- 36 (CIHI) CI for HI. Physician Follow-Up After Hospital Discharge: Progress in Meeting Best Practices. Published Online First: 17 March
 2015.https://secure.cihi.ca/estore/productFamily.htm?locale=en&pf=PFC2840 (accessed 5 Aug 2019).
- 37 Howlett JG, McKelvie RS, Costigan J, et al. The 2010 Canadian Cardiovascular Society guidelines for the diagnosis and management of heart failure update: Heart failure in ethnic minority populations, heart failure and pregnancy, disease

management, and quality improvement/assurance programs. Can J Cardiol 2010;26:185–202. doi:10.1016/S0828-282X(10)70367-6

- 38 Albert NM, Barnason S, Deswal A, et al. Transitions of Care in Heart Failure. Circ Hear Fail 2015;8:384–409. doi:10.1161/HHF.000000000000000
- 39 Halasyamani L, Kripalani S, Coleman E, et al. Transition of care for hospitalized elderly patients—Development of a discharge checklist for hospitalists. J Hosp Med 2006;1:354–60. doi:10.1002/jhm.129
- American College of Cardiology. Hospital to home.
 https://cvquality.acc.org/initiatives/hospital-to-home (accessed 25 May 2019).
- Health Quality Ontario. Health Quality Ontario. Quality Monitor: 2010 Report on
 Ontario's Health System. Toronto: 2010.
 http://www.hgontario.ca/portals/0/Documents/pr/ gmonitor-full-report-2012-en.pdf
- Health PEI. Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Clinical Pathway. Cbarlottetown:
 2011. http://www.gov.pe.ca/photos/original/hpei clinicalpa.pdf
- 43 Health Quality Ontario. Transitions From Hospital to Home: Care for People of All Ages. Ottawa: 2019. https://www.hqontario.ca/Portals/0/documents/evidence/qualitystandards/qs-transitions-in-care-draft-quality-standard-en.pdf
- Feigenbaum P, Neuwirth E, Trowbridge L, et al. Factors Contributing to All-cause 30day Readmissions. Med Care 2012;50:599–605. doi:10.1097/MLR.0b013e318249ce72
- Schünemann HJ, Cushman M, Burnett AE, et al. American Society of Hematology
 2018 guidelines for management of venous thromboembolism: prophylaxis for
 hospitalized and non-hospitalized medical patients. Blood Adv 2018;2:3198–225.
 doi:10.1182/bloodadvances.2018022954

- 46 Owens GM, Fine C, Harrington DW, et al. Improving transitions of care for patients with thromboembolic disease. Am J Manag Care 2014;20:S8191.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24773398 (accessed 5 Aug 2019).
- 47 Olesen JB, Lip GYH, Hansen ML, et al. Validation of risk stratification schemes for predicting stroke and thromboembolism in patients with atrial fibrillation: nationwide cohort study. BMJ 2011;342:d124–d124. doi:10.1136/bmj.d124
- Pisters R, Lane DA, Nieuwlaat R, et al. A Novel User-Friendly Score (HAS-BLED) To
 Assess 1-Year Risk of Major Bleeding in Patients With Atrial Fibrillation. Chest
 2010;138:1093–100. doi:10.1378/chest.10-0134
- 49 Brown JD, Goodin AJ, Lip GYH, et al. Risk Stratification for Bleeding Complications in Patients With Venous Thromboembolism: Application of the HAS-BLED Bleeding Score During the First 6 Months of Anticoagulant Treatment. J Am Heart Assoc 2018;7. doi:10.1161/JAHA.117.007901
- 50 Cadarette SM, Wong L. An Introduction to Health Care Administrative Data. Can J Hosp Pharm 2015;68:232–7. doi:10.4212/cjhp.v68i3.1457
- McMahon AD. Approaches to combat with confounding by indication in observational studies of intended drug effects. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2003;12:551–8.
 doi:10.1002/pds.883
- 52 Gamble J-M. An introduction to the fundamentals of cohort and case-control studies. Can J Hosp Pharm 2014;67:366–72. doi:10.4212/cjhp.v67i5.1391
- Schober P, Vetter TR. Survival Analysis and Interpretation of Time-to-Event Data.
 Anesth Analg 2018;127:792–8. doi:10.1213/ANE.00000000003653

- 54 George B, Seals S, Aban I. Survival analysis and regression models. J Nucl Cardiol 2014;21:686–94. doi:10.1007/s12350-014-9908-2
- 55 Clark TG, Bradburn MJ, Love SB, et al. Survival Analysis Part I: Basic concepts and first analyses. Br J Cancer 2003;89:232–8. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6601118

CHAPTER 2: Predictors of Oral Anticoagulant-associated Adverse Events in Seniors Transitioning from Hospital to Home: A Retrospective Cohort Study Protocol 2.0 ABSTRACT

Introduction

Oral anticoagulants (OACs) are widely prescribed in older adults. High OAC-related adverse event rates in the early period following hospital discharge argue for an analysis to identify predictors. Our objective is to identify and validate clinical and continuity of care variables amongst seniors discharged from hospital on an OAC, which are independently associated with OAC-related adverse events within 30 days.

Methods and Analysis

We propose a population-based retrospective cohort study of all adults aged 66 years or older who were discharged from hospital on an oral anticoagulant from September 2010 to March 2015 in Ontario, Canada. The primary outcome is a composite of the first hospitalization or Emergency Department visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event or mortality within 30 days of hospital discharge. A Cox proportional hazards model will be used to determine the association between the composite outcome and a set of prespecified covariates. A split sample method will be adopted to validate the variables associated with OAC-related adverse events.

Ethics and Dissemination

The use of data in this project was authorized under section 45 of Ontario's Personal Health Information Protection Act, which does not require review by a Research Ethics Board. Results will be disseminated via peer-reviewed publications and presentations at conferences and will determine intervention targets to improve OAC management in upcoming randomized trials.

2.1 INTRODUCTION

Background/Rationale

Oral anticoagulants (OACs) are commonly prescribed for the prevention and treatment of stroke, systemic embolism and venous events associated with atrial fibrillation (AF) and venous thromboembolism (VTE) [1-3]. Despite the introduction of direct-acting oral anticoagulants (DOACs), which do not require routine laboratory monitoring and are associated with less bleeding than warfarin, OACs remain a top cause of serious drug-related harm, primarily bleeding and thromboembolic events [4,5].

It is estimated that between 2013 and 2014 OACs were implicated in 28% (95% confidence interval [CI)] 23-32%) and 39% (95% CI 33.7-43.8%) of emergency department (ED) visits in the United States for adverse drug events among adults aged 65 to 79 years and those 80 years or older, respectively [6]. In Canada, it is estimated that OACs account for 12.6% of adverse drug reaction-related hospitalizations among seniors between 2006 and 2011 [7].

Observational studies using population-level data report high event rates especially in the early post-discharge period. Amongst the elderly, a bleeding risk of 26.4% (95% confidence interval [CI] 25.3-27.4) per person-year, and a thromboembolic event risk of 32.4% (95% CI 31.3-33.5) per person-year, were identified in OAC users within the first 30-days after hospital discharge [8].

The high rates of adverse events in the early post-discharge period suggest that continuity of care during this hectic time for patients transitioning out of the hospital may be part of the problem [9,10]. Continuity of care is defined by the World Health Organization as "the degree to which discrete health care events are experienced by people as coherent and interconnected over time and consistent with their health needs and preferences" [11]. Several studies have found that

prompt primary care follow-up of patients after hospital discharge reduces subsequent ED visits and hospitalizations among patients with chronic conditions such as congestive heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, myocardial infarction and cancer [12-18]. Many clinical practice guidelines recommend physician follow-up within 1-2-weeks post-discharge as best practice to improve continuity of care [10,19-24].

In order to improve the management of OAC therapy in the senior population postdischarge, this study aims to identify important risk factors, both clinical and continuity of care, predicting OAC-related harm in the short-term period following hospitalization. Validated process of care risk factors may be useful targets for future intervention trials.

Objectives

Research Question: Among Ontario residents aged 66 years or older who were discharged from hospital on an OAC (warfarin, dabigatran, rivaroxaban, or apixaban), which clinical and continuity of care variables are significantly associated with time to re-hospitalization or an emergency department visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or mortality within 30 days post-discharge?

Hypothesis: In addition to traditional clinical risk factors for OAC-related adverse events, factors related to continuity of care, particularly contact with a primary care physician, nurse practitioner, medical specialist or home care services within 7 days of discharge, will be associated with lower risk for the composite outcome in the 30 days following hospitalization.

2.2 METHODS AND ANALYSIS

Reporting will be compliant with Strengthening the Reporting of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (STROBE) recommendations.

Study Design

We will use a population-based retrospective cohort study to identify potential patient, provider, and institution-level factors and continuity of care factors independently associated with OAC-related adverse events in seniors using routinely collected administrative health data. These data are more accurate than self-reported data and minimize selection bias [25,26].

Setting

Our study will be set in Ontario, Canada. Ontario is Canada's most populous province,

with over 14 million residents in 2018, representing about 39% of the country's population [27].

Data Sources

The study dataset will be created using the province of Ontario's health administrative databases housed at ICES. These databases contain administrative health service records for the approximately 14 million Ontarians eligible for health coverage [28-32]. These databases are linked using encrypted patient-specific identifiers. Table 1 summarizes the database names and contents of those that will be used to create the study dataset.

| Name of Database | Content of Database | |
|---|--|--|
| Canadian Institute for Health | Patient-level demographic, diagnostic, | |
| Information–Discharge Abstract | procedural and treatment information on all | |
| Database (CIHI-DAD) | acute care hospitalizations | |
| CIHI—National Ambulatory Care | Patient-level demographic, diagnostic, | |
| Reporting System (CIHI-NACRS) | procedural and treatment information for all | |
| | hospital-based and community-based | |
| | ambulatory care | |
| Client Agency Program Enrollment Database | Information regarding enrollment of | |
| (CAPE) | individuals with primary care practitioners, | |
| | teams and networks | |
| ICES-Derived Cohorts | Validated cohorts of individuals with specific | |
| | diseases and conditions. These include: the | |
| | Ontario Congestive Heart Failure (CHF) | |
| | Database [50]; Ontario Dementia Database | |
| | (DEMENTIA) [51]; Ontario Diabetes | |

| | Database (ODD) [52]; Ontario Hypertension |
|--|--|
| | |
| ICES Physician Database (IPDB) | Characteristics of physicians and surgeons |
| | licenced to practice in Ontario |
| Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR) | Patient-level demographic, cancer diagnosis |
| | and cancer-related mortality information |
| Ontario Continuing Care Reporting System | Demographic, clinical, functional and resource |
| (CCRS) | utilization information on individuals |
| | receiving hospital-based complex |
| | continuing care services |
| | |
| Ontario Drug Benefit Program Database | Records of dispensed outpatient prescriptions |
| (ODB) | paid for by the provincial government |
| Ontario Health Insurance Plan Claims History | Claims for physician services paid for by the |
| Database (OHIP) | provincial government |
| Ontario Health Insurance Plan Registered | Demographic, place of residence and vital |
| Persons Database (RPDB) | status information for all persons eligible to |
| | receive insured heath services in the province |
| Ontario Home Care Database (HCD) | Patient-level demographic, diagnostic, |
| | procedural and treatment information on all |
| | home care visits |
| Ontario Mental Health Reporting System | Patient-level demographic, diagnostic, |
| Database (OMHRS) | procedural and treatment information on all |
| | adult inpatient mental health visits |
| Ontario Ministry of Health and Long-Term | Ontario health care institution information |
| Care Institution Information System | Ontario nearti care institution information |
| Pagident Aggaggment Instrument Contact | Detiont loval domographics diagnosis and |
| A second at CA | ration-level demographics, diagnosis and |
| Assessment (KAI-CA) | treatment information used to guide intake of |
| | patients into home care services |
| Resident Assessment Instrument—Home Care | Contains data that assesses the care and needs |
| (RAI-HC) | of adult patients in hospital and community |
| | settings for in-home and placement services |
| Statistics Canada Census Postal Code | Information on rural residence and income |
| Conversion File | quintiles of residents |

Observation Period

We define the study's *index date* as the date of OAC dispensing, which had to be within one day of hospital discharge. The patient *accrual period* will be September 1, 2010 through March 31, 2015. This period captures the time following the approval of DOACs by Health Canada and allows for a sufficient sample size to conduct this study [33].

We will define a 7-day post-discharge blanking period during which patients will have been dispensed an index OAC, but study outcome events will not be measured. All patients who died or experienced a hospitalization or an ED visit for a thromboembolic or hemorrhagic event within the 7-day blanking period will be excluded. For those who remain in the cohort, health care contacts during the blanking period will be recorded.

Patients will be followed from the end of the blanking period (Day 8) until day 30 posthospitalization (or a maximum follow-up of 24 days), with the last *outcome event date* being 30 April 2015. We will assume that all patients continuously use OACs during follow-up. However, patients will be censored at a hospitalization lasting more than 5 days, as information on in-hospital medications are not available in administrative claims data and medications are often changed or discontinued during hospital admission [34,35].

Participants

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The source population will be all Ontario residents aged 66 years or older who are discharged from an acute care hospital and dispensed a single OAC - warfarin, dabigatran, apixaban or rivaroxaban at any dose, within one day of discharge. Patients with a most responsible discharge diagnosis of major bleeding, defined as any bleeding event that was the cause for the hospitalization or contributed to the greatest fraction of the length of stay, will be excluded [36]. We will use the Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) Registered Persons Database (RPDB), which contains insurance coverage, demographic, place of residence and vital status information, together with the Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database (CIHI-DAD), to identify the study patients. We will also access the prescription drug claims history of

eligible patients via the Ontario Drug Benefit Plan Database (ODB). These datasets are linked using unique coded identifiers and will be analyzed at ICES (<u>www.ices.on.ca</u>).

Adults younger than 66 years of age will be excluded to avoid incomplete or missing prescription drug data [37].

Variables

Outcomes

The primary outcome will be a composite of hospitalization or ED visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or death from any cause. These events are standard in pivotal trials and are the main OAC-associated serious adverse events. Including death also avoids the problem of competing risks [38-42].

Thromboembolic events will include venous thromboembolic events (deep vein thrombosis and pulmonary embolism) and arterial thromboembolic events (ischemic stroke or transient ischemic attack, peripheral vascular disease or emergency rescue procedure, or systemic embolism). The International Classification of Diseases (ICD) 10th revision diagnosis codes, and the Canadian Classification of Health Interventions procedure codes for these conditions are provided in Table 2. Validation studies have found equivalent ICD 9 diagnosis codes to have 91% sensitivity and 95% specificity [43-47]. Hemorrhagic events will include intracranial bleeds, upper and lower gastrointestinal bleeds, and any other bleed which required a hospital admission or a visit to an ED. Table 3 lists the ICD 10 diagnosis codes used to define hemorrhage. Validation studies found equivalent ICD 9 diagnosis codes to have 94% sensitivity and 83% specificity for major hemorrhagic events [45].

| Thromboembolic Event Type | ICD10 Codes | Canadian Classification |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------|
| | | Interventions Codes |
| Deep Vein Thrombosis | I82.8, I82.9, I80.1, I80.2, | |
| | 180.3, 180.8, 180.9, 182.0, | |
| | 182.1, 182.2, 182.3 | |
| Pulmonary Embolism | 126.0, 126.9 | |
| Ischemic Stroke | I63.0, I63.1, I63.2, I63.3, | |
| | I63.4, I63.5, I63.6, I63.8, | |
| | I63.9, I64, H34.1, H34.2, | |
| | H34.8, H34.9 | |
| Transient Ischemic Attack | H34.0, G45.0, G45.1, G45.2, | |
| | G45.3, G45.8, G45.9 | |
| | | |
| Peripheral Vascular Disease or | 170.0, 170.1, 170.20, 170.21, | 1KA76, 1KA50, 1KE76, |
| Emergency Rescue Procedure | 170.8, 170.9, 173.1, 173.8, | 1KG50, 1KG57, 1KG76, |
| | I73.9, K55.1 | 1KG87, 1IA87, 1IB87, |
| | | 1IC87, 1ID87, 1KA87, |
| | | 1KE57 |
| Systemic Embolism | 174.0, 174.1, 174.2, 174.3, | |
| | 174.4, 174.5, 174.8, 174.9 | |

Table 2: Diagnosis and Procedure codes used to define thromboembolic outcomes

Table 3: Diagnosis codes used to define hemorrhage outcomes

| Hemorrhage Type | ICD10 Codes |
|------------------------|--|
| Intracerebral | I60, I61, I62.0, I62.1, I62.9, S06.400, S06.401, S06.410, |
| | S06.411, S06.420, S06.421, S06.430, S06.431, S06.440, |
| | S06.441, S06.490, S06.491, S06.500, S06.501, S06.510, |
| | S06.511, S06.520, S06.521, S06.530, S06.531, S06.540, |
| | S06.541, S06.590, S06.591, S06.600, S06.601, S06.610, |
| | S06.611, S06.620, S06.621, S06.630, S06.631, S06.640, |
| | S06.641, S06.690, S06.691 |
| Upper Gastrointestinal | I85.0, I98.20, I98.3, K22.10, K22.12, K22.14, K22.16, K22.6, |
| | K25.0, K25.2, K25.4, K25.6, K26.0, K26.2, K26.4, K26.6, |
| | K27.0, K27.2, K27.4, K27.6, K28.0, K28.2, K28.4, K28.6, |
| | K29.0, K63.80, K31.80, K92.0, K92.1, K92.2 |
| Lower Gastrointestinal | K55.20, K62.5 |
| Other | N02.0, N02.1, N02.2, N02.3, N02.4, N02.5, N02.6, N02.7, |
| | N02.8, N02.9, K66.1, N93.8, N93.9, N95.0, R04.1, R04.2, |
| | R04.8, R04.9, R31.0, R31.1, R31.8, R58, D68.3, H35.6, H43.1, |
| | H45.0, M25.0 |

The outcomes will be ascertained using CIHI-DAD, CIHI-NACRS and RPDB [48,49].

Risk Factors

Table 4 summarizes the clinical and continuity of care risk factors being explored in this project, as well as their data sources. Patient demographic characteristics captured as of the date of cohort entry will include age, sex, socioeconomic status (as defined by census neighborhood income quintiles), rural residence, and whether the patient is rostered with a primary care physician. In addition, palliative patients will also be identified using a previously validated combination of codes in health administrative databases [50].

Table 4: Clinical and Continuity of Care variables and data sources

| Variable | Data Source |
|--|---------------------------------|
| Patient Characteristics | |
| Age | RPDB |
| Sex | |
| Income Quintile | Statistics Canada Census Postal |
| Rural Residence | Code Conversion File |
| Rostering – patient enrolled in a primary care organization, | CAPE |
| team or with a primary care physician | |
| Palliative Patient – lookback window of 6 months | OHIP, CIHI-DAD, CIHI- |
| | NACRS, RAI-CA, RAI-HC, |
| | HCD, CCRS |
| Characteristics of Index Hospitalization | |
| Type of hospital- Teaching, Community, Small | Ontario Ministry of Health and |
| | Long-Term Care |
| Length of index hospitalization | CIHI-DAD |
| Specialty of the physician responsible for index OAC | IPDB |
| prescription- General/Family Practitioner; Cardiology; | |
| Hematology; Internal Medicine; Orthopedic Surgery; | |
| Oncology; Other Surgery; Other | |
| Type of OAC dispensed at index prescription date- Warfarin, | ODB |
| Apixaban, Dabigatran, Rivaroxaban | |
| Type of discharge – Home; Long term or Continuing care | CIHI-DAD |
| facility; Other | |
| Type of OAC User | |
| Incident-patients who were not dispensed an OAC in the year | ODB |
| prior to cohort entry | |
| Prevalent | |
| Non-switchers- patients who were dispensed the same OAC | |
| in the year prior to cohort entry | |

| Switchers- patients who were dispensed a different OAC in | |
|---|-----------------------|
| the year prior to cohort entry | |
| Comorbidities | |
| Components of CHA2DS2-VASc* (Not including those mentioned above) – looking at the | |
| presence of these medical conditions in the 3 years prior to cohort entry | |
| Congestive Heart Failure | CHF |
| Hypertension | HYPER |
| Diabetes Mellitus | ODD |
| Prior stroke/ Transient Ischemic Stroke | CIHI-DAD |
| Peripheral Vascular Disease | |
| Components of HAS-BLED** (Not including those mentioned above) – looking at the presence | |
| of these medical conditions in the 3 years prior to cohort entry | |
| Abnormal renal/liver function | CIHI-DAD, OHIP |
| Prior bleeding | CIHI-DAD |
| Drugs/alcohol concomitantly | CIHI-DAD, ODB |
| Charlson Comorbidity Score | CIHI-DAD |
| Other comorbidities | |
| Dementia | DEMENTIA |
| Delirium | CIHI-DAD, OMHRS |
| Diagnosis of obesity in the 3 years prior to cohort entry | CIHI-DAD, OHIP |
| Diagnosis of underweight in the 3 years prior to cohort entry | - , , - |
| Antiphospholipid syndrome in the 3 years prior to cohort | CIHI-DAD |
| entry | |
| Active cancer | OCR, OHIP |
| Thromboembolic event | CIHI-DAD, CIHI-NACRS |
| Substance Abuse | CIHI-DAD, OMHRS, OHIP |
| Alcoholic Abuse | |
| Number of hospitalizations in the past year | CIHI-DAD |
| Recent Anticoagulant use (120 d) | ODB |
| Indications | |
| Atrial fibrillation | CIHI-DAD, CIHI-NACRS, |
| | OHIP |
| Joint replacement | CIHI-DAD |
| Major surgery | CIHI-DAD |
| Deep vein thrombosis or Pulmonary Embolism | CIHI-DAD, CIHI-NACRS |
| Mechanical heart valve | CIHI-DAD |
| Potential Drug Interactions- dispensed in the past 120 days prior to cohort entry, unless | |
| otherwise specified | |
| Non-Steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drugs*** | ODB |
| Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors | |
| Amiodarone | |
| Aspirin*** | |
| Antiplatelets | |
| Antibiotics, dispensed in the past 30 days prior to cohort entry | |
| Number of drugs dispensed which potentially interact with | |
|--|-----------------------------|
| OACs | |
| Continuity of Care- Health care contact within 7 da | ays of discharge from index |
| hospitalization | |
| Follow up with primary care physician, nurse practitioner, | OHIP, HCD |
| medical specialist or home care services | |
| Follow up with familiar hospital physician | OHIP |
| Follow up with familiar community physician | OHIP |

Data Sources: RPDB- Ontario Health Insurance Plan Registered Persons Database; CAPE- Client Agency Program Enrollment Database; OHIP- Ontario Health Insurance Plan Claims History Database; CIHI-DAD - Canadian Institute for Health Information–Discharge Abstract Database; CIHI-NACRS - CIHI–National Ambulatory Care Reporting System; RAI-CA - Resident Assessment Instrument—Contact Assessment; RAI-HC - Resident Assessment Instrument—Home Care; HCD- Ontario Home Care Database; CCRS- Ontario Continuing Care Reporting System; IPDB- ICES Physician Database; ODB- Ontario Drug Benefit Program Database; CHF- Congestive Heart Failure database; HYPER- Ontario Hypertension Dataset (HYPER); ODD- Ontario Diabetes Database; DEMENTIA-Ontario Dementia Database; OMHRS- Ontario Mental Health Reporting System Database; OCR- Ontario Cancer Registry; HCD- Ontario Home Care Database.

*CHA2DS2-VASc- Congestive heart failure, Hypertension, $Age \ge 75$ years, Diabetes, previous Stroke, Vascular disease, Age 65-74 years, Sex category.

**HAS-BLED- Hypertension, Abnormal renal/liver function, Stroke, Bleeding history or predisposition, Labile international normalized ratio (excluded), Elderly (>65 years), Drugs/alcohol concomitantly.

*** Over-the-counter use of drug is not captured.

Characteristics of the index hospitalization including type of hospital, length of index hospitalization and type of discharge will be captured. We will also capture specialty of the physician responsible for index OAC prescription and OAC dispensed at index prescription date. The cohort will be categorized into three categories of OAC users including incident, prevalent non-switchers and prevalent switchers.

Existing comorbidities may be associated with outcomes [51-53]; therefore, comorbidities including dementia and diabetes will be captured [29,30]. In addition, patients with a history of substance or alcohol abuse in the past 3 years prior to cohort entry will be identified [54]. A diagnosis of obesity, underweight, antiphospholipid syndrome, and delirium will also be captured. Patients with active cancer, defined as individuals who received a cancer diagnosis, cancer related surgery, chemotherapy or radiation in the past 180 days, will be identified. Hospitalization or ED visits in the 3 years prior to cohort entry for thromboembolic or hemorrhagic events will also be recorded.

Several indices, including the Deyo-Charlson Comorbidity Index, a general comorbidity measure developed to predict mortality, also will be calculated to describe the cohort [55]. Validated clinical scores used to guide anticoagulation of patients including the CHA₂DS₂-VASc (Congestive heart failure, Hypertension, Age \geq 75 years, Diabetes, previous Stroke, Vascular disease, Age 65-74 years, Sex category) risk stratification scheme for predicting thromboembolism in patients with atrial fibrillation will be calculated [56]. Additionally, the HAS-BLED (Hypertension, Abnormal renal/liver function, Stroke, Bleeding history or predisposition, Labile international normalized ratio, Elderly (>65 years), Drugs/alcohol concomitantly) score which was developed to support clinical decision-making regarding anticoagulant therapy in AF patients by predicting bleeding risk in these patients will be calculated [57]. Since data on labile international normalized ratio is not available this will not be calculated as part of the score.

Indications that result in the prescription of OACs will also be recorded to control for confounding by indication including presence of AF in the 10 years prior to cohort entry, joint replacement (hip or knee arthroplasty) in the 35 days prior to cohort entry, major surgery lasting 120 minutes or longer (excluding same day surgery) during index hospitalization, presence of a mechanical heart valve, and deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary embolism during index hospitalization [58-60]. These indications will be inferred from corresponding diagnosis and procedure information, as indications for prescriptions are not recorded in Ontario prescription drug claims.

We will be adjusting for the presence of drug therapies hypothesized to influence the risk of our outcome through potential interactions with OACs by including use of prescription nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs), amiodarone, prescription aspirin, and antiplatelets use in the 120 days prior to cohort entry and

antibiotic use in the 30 days prior to cohort entry [60-62]. Recent pre-hospital anticoagulant use was also captured.

Continuity of care will be operationalized to measure whether follow-up was performed by a primary care physician, nurse practitioner, medical specialist, or home care services within 7 days of discharge. This measure will help gauge how well outpatient care is coordinated with hospital care as this is an important aspect of care coordination which may help reduce hospital readmissions [63,64]. In addition, we will capture whether patients had a follow up visit within 1week post-discharge with any physician with whom they had had at least 2 visits in the 12 months preceding the index hospitalization (community physician) or at least 1 visit during the hospital stay (hospital physician) [10]. Research studies have reported that seeing a physician who is familiar with the patient's health post-hospitalization may have a beneficial impact on follow-up rates and reduce risk of death or readmissions [65].

Quality checks

Data are unlikely to be missing at random [37,49,66]. For categorical variables an additional 'missing' category will be included. If $\geq 10\%$ of observations are missing multiple imputations are planned.

Bias

Bias in pharmacoepidemiology studies results from multiple sources of confounding [63,67,68]. DOAC users tend to be younger with fewer comorbidities than warfarin users [69]. To control for confounding, we will include variables such as age, sex, presence of specific comorbidities, concomitant medications, remote residence, neighbourhood income quintile, and physician specialty amongst other independent variables in the model as potential risk factors.

28

Given that continuity of care risk factors are hypothesized to be important in the early period after hospital discharge for OAC-related adverse events, the outcome observation period will begin after 7-days post-discharge to avoid survivor-treatment bias [70]. We will report the number patients excluded due to the occurrence of an event during the blanking period.

Sample Size

For Cox regression, a fitted model is likely to be reliable and stable when the number of participants with the outcome (ie, either first hospitalization or ED visit during follow-up for a hemorrhage or arterial or venous thromboembolic event, or death) is 20 times the number of covariates [71]. We anticipate that up to 30 covariates will be included in the Cox regression model; therefore, a minimum of 600 patients with at least one of the outcomes that form the composite will be required to devise the models in this cohort. This is feasible as a similar study reported haemorrhage and thromboembolic event rates of about 26 and 34 per 100 person-years in the first 30 days post-discharge, respectively in a cohort of 123,140 patients [8]. In addition, the long accrual period will also help ensure a sufficient sample size.

Statistical Plan

All data will be examined using descriptive statistics. Categorical variables will be summarized using frequency and percentage. Continuous variables will be summarized using mean and standard deviation (SD) or median and interquartile range (IQR), when results are skewed. Person-time of follow-up also will be captured.

A summary of all planned analysis is provided in Table 5. Given that the primary outcome is a time-to-event outcome, Cox proportional hazards model will be used to determine the association between the composite outcome and all risk factors including patient demographic,

29

index hospitalization descriptors, comorbidity, drug indications, potential drug interactions and continuity of care variables within one-month of hospital discharge.

 Table 5: Statistical Plan Summary

| Objective | Outcome | | Method of Analysis | Independent Variables |
|--|---|---------------|---|---|
| Primary Objective | Definition | Туре | | |
| To determine which clinical and continuity of care variables predict the outcome in senior | Re-hospitalization or ED visit for a hemorrhagic or | Time to event | Cox Proportional Hazards Model | Demographic • Income quintile • Rural residence |
| OAC users post-hospitalization | thromboembolic event or mortality in 30-days | | | Patients enrolled under a primary care physician or organization Palliative Patient |
| Sensitivity Analyses | | | | Index Hospitalization Characteristics |
| Include myocardial infarction in the definition of thromboembolic event outcome | Re-hospitalization or ED visit for a hemorrhagic or thromboembolic event or mortality in 30-days | Time to event | Cox Proportional Hazards Model | Type of hospital Specialty of OAC prescribing physician Type of OAC dispensed Type of discharge Type of OAC user |
| Competing Risk Analysis | Re-hospitalization or ED visit for a hemorrhagic or thromboembolic event in 30-days | Time to event | Cause-specific Cox proportional hazards model | Incident Prevalent Non-switcher Prevalent Switcher <i>Comorbidities</i> CHA2DS2-VASc* HASDIED** |
| Validation | | · | | Damontia |
| Internal validation of the primary model | Re-hospitalization or ED visit for a hemorrhagic or thromboembolic event or mortality in 30-days | Time to event | Split-Sample Method | Dementia Delirium Obesity Underweight Antiphospholipid syndrome Active cancer Prior thromboembolic or hemorrhagic event Substance abuse Alcohol abuse Hospitalization in past year |

| | Recent anticoagulant use | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | Indications | | | | |
| | Atrial Fibrillation | | | | |
| | • Joint replacement | | | | |
| | • Major surgery | | | | |
| | Mechanical heart valve | | | | |
| | • Deep vein thrombosis or Pulmonary | | | | |
| | Potential Drug Interactions | | | | |
| | NSAIDs*** | | | | |
| | • SSRIs | | | | |
| | Amiodarone | | | | |
| | • Aspirin*** | | | | |
| | Aptiniatelete | | | | |
| | Antiplatelets Antiplatelets | | | | |
| | • Antibiotics | | | | |
| | • Number of drugs, potentially drugs | | | | |
| | interacting with OACs, dispensed | | | | |
| | Continuity of Care | | | | |
| | • Follow up with primary care physician, nurse | | | | |
| | practitioner, medical specialist or home care | | | | |
| | services within 7 days of discharge from | | | | |
| | index hospitalization | | | | |

*CHA2DS2-VASc- Congestive heart failure, Hypertension, Age \geq 75 years, Diabetes, previous Stroke, Vascular disease, Age 65-74 years, Sex category.

HAS-BLED- Hypertension, Abnormal renal/liver function, Stroke, Bleeding history or predisposition, Labile international normalized ratio (excluded), Elderly (>65 years), Drugs/alcohol concomitantly. * Over-the-counter use of drug is not captured.

Model Construction

Model derivation and validation will be based on a split-sample method [72]. Two-thirds of the study participants will be randomly assigned to a model derivation cohort, and one-third will be reserved as an independent validation cohort [73]. Both cohorts will be compared with respect to clinical and continuity of care variables.

The model will be developed based on data from the derivation cohort alone. For the primary outcome, because predictors that are highly correlated with others contribute little independent information, pruning candidate predictors will be required [74]. The effect of multicollinearity between predictors would inflate the values of the standard errors of the coefficients in the model, which may drive some predictors away from statistical significance. To avoid this, multicollinearity amongst the covariates will be explored using tolerance statistics and variance inflation factor. Tolerance statistic of below 0.1 and a variance inflation factor of above 10 will indicate multicollinearity. Of the highly correlated independent variables one will be removed from the model based on clinical importance.

Subsequently, univariate Cox regression models will be used to select variables for entry into the multivariable regression model. If the p-value of a variable is less than or equal to 0.20 that variable will be included in the model building stage of the final multivariate regression model.

To investigate whether significant covariates can modify the effect of other predictors in the Cox proportional hazards model, two-way interactions between clinically significant predictors will be tested. Significant interactions with a p-value of ≤ 0.05 will be retained and added into the prediction model.

Finally, since this is an exploratory analysis, a backward stepwise approach will be employed for selection of risk factors for inclusion in the final multivariate Cox model [75]. Least

33

significant independent variables including confounding variables will be removed until all pvalues are below 0.2. The continuity of care variable, hypothesized to significantly impact the survival of the patient, will be retained in the model. Risk factors with the effects from the Cox proportional hazard's model expressed as the HR, corresponding 95% CI and the associated *p*value will be reported. The proportionality assumption will be assessed using Schonfeld residuals and interaction of risk factors with time [76].

Sensitivity Analysis

There is much debate on effect of oral anticoagulants on acute myocardial infarction. Metaanalyses of RCTs have concluded that the use of dabigatran or DOACs is associated with an increased risk of acute myocardial infarction [77,78], while other meta-analyses have not identified an increased risk for dabigatran or DOACs [79-81]. Observational cohort studies have also been inconclusive with one identifying a two-fold higher risk of acute myocardial infarction in users of dabigatran and rivaroxaban as compared to vitamin K antagonists, while another reported significant risk reduction in acute myocardial infarction for apixaban, rivaroxaban, dabigatran users, as compared with vitamin K antagonists in patients with AF [82,83]. Given that the evidence on risk for acute myocardial infarction in OAC users is inconclusive, a sensitivity analysis with this event in the definition of the composite outcome will be performed using the aforementioned methods.

Moreover, to investigate whether the predictors persist after treating all-cause death, as a competing risk for hemorrhagic and thromboembolic events, we will perform a competing risk analysis. A cause-specific Cox proportional hazards model will be constructed [84]. Predictors and their coefficients in the cause-specific hazard models will be compared with those in the full Cox model.

Model Validation

Once the final model is developed, it will be assessed in the separate validation cohort of patients. The predictive accuracy of the model will be assessed using tests for discrimination and calibration [93]. We will evaluate the model calibration by conducting the Gronnesby and Borgan Test which uses martingale residuals to compare the count of events to the semi-parametric estimates from the Cox proportional hazards model on a cumulative hazards scale [76]. Discrimination will be evaluated using Harell's C-index representing the area under the receiver operating characteristic curve with larger values indicating better discrimination [76].

Data management and analysis will be performed using SAS 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA).

Patient and Public Involvement

The publicly funded research program that includes this study has several patient coinvestigators and advisors. Input from 19 patients participating in focus groups on barriers and facilitators for optimal oral anticoagulant management, provided suggestions for predictors. Patients did not contribute to the actual writing or editing of this document.

2.3 ETHICS AND DISSEMINATION

All study data reside and are analyzed at ICES (<u>www.ices.on.ca</u>). ICES is a prescribed entity under Section 45 of Ontario's Personal Health Information Protection Act. Section 45 authorizes ICES to collect personal health information, without consent, for the purpose of analysis or compiling statistical information with respect to the management of, evaluation or monitoring of, the allocation of resources to or planning for all or part of the health system. Projects conducted under section 45, by definition, do not require review by a Research Ethics Board. This project was conducted under section 45, and was approved by ICES' Privacy and Legal Office. The results of this study will be published in a peer-reviewed journal and presented at national and international conferences. They will also help determine intervention targets to improve OAC management in upcoming randomized trials.

2.4 AUTHORS CONTRIBUTIONS

AH obtained the funding and developed the study idea. HB and AH designed the study. HB obtained data permissions and research ethics approvals. LT, MP and GF contributed to the study design, methodology and analysis plan. AH and JD provided clinical guidance, AH developed the outcome data sets and MP provided expertise in large administrative health databases housed at ICES in designing the study. HB drafted the initial manuscript and all authors critiqued the protocol manuscript.

2.5 FUNDING AND DATA SOURCES

This work is supported by a grant from the Canadian Institutes for Health Research - grant # 365834 and the Hamilton Academic Health Sciences Organization – grant # HAH-16-06 to Dr Holbrook. This study was also supported by ICES, which is funded by an annual grant from the Ontario Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (MOHLTC). Parts of this material are based on information compiled and provided by the MOHLTC, Cancer Care Ontario (CCO) and the Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI). We thank IMS Brogan Inc. for use of their Drug Information Database. The conclusions, opinions and statements expressed herein are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the funding or data sources; no endorsement is intended or should be inferred.

2.6 REFERENCES

1. Lip GYH, Banerjee A, Boriani G, et al. Antithrombotic Therapy for Atrial Fibrillation.

Chest 2018;154:1121-201. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2018.07.040

- Kearon C, Akl EA, Ornelas J, et al. Antithrombotic Therapy for VTE Disease. Chest 2016;149:315–52. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2015.11.026
- Steffel J, Verhamme P, Potpara TS, et al. The 2018 European Heart Rhythm Association Practical Guide on the use of non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants in patients with atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J 2018;39:1330–93. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehy136
- Witt DM, Nieuwlaat R, Clark NP, et al. American Society of Hematology 2018 guidelines for management of venous thromboembolism: optimal management of anticoagulation therapy. Blood Adv 2018;2:3257–91. doi:10.1182/bloodadvances.2018024893
- Institute for Safe Medication Practices. ISMP list of high-alert medications in acute care settings. 2014.http://www.ismp.org/Tools/institutionalhighAlert.asp (accessed 25 May 2019).
- Shehab N, Lovegrove MC, Geller AI, et al. US Emergency Department Visits for Outpatient Adverse Drug Events, 2013-2014. JAMA 2016;316:2115. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.16201
- Canadian Institute for Health Information. Adverse Drug Reaction–Related Hospitalizations Among Seniors, 2006 to 2011. Ottawa: 2013. <u>https://secure.cihi.ca/free_products/Hospitalizations for ADR-ENweb.pdf</u>
- Holbrook A, Paterson M, Martins D, et al. Patient transitions and Oral Anticoagulant safety: A population-based cohort. Can J Cardiol 2018;34:S27–8. doi:10.1016/j.cjca.2018.07.367
- 9. Chen LM, Ayanian JZ. Care Continuity and Care Coordination. JAMA Intern Med

2014;174:749. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.14331

- (CIHI) CI for HI. Physician Follow-Up After Hospital Discharge: Progress in Meeting Best Practices. Published Online First: 17 March 2015.https://secure.cihi.ca/estore/productFamily.htm?locale=en&pf=PFC2840 (accessed 17 May 2019).
- World Health Organization. Continuity and coordination of care: A practical brief to support implementation of the WHO Framework on integrated people-centred health services. Geneva: 2018.
- Misky GJ, Wald HL, Coleman EA. Post-hospitalization transitions: Examining the effects of timing of primary care provider follow-up. J Hosp Med 2010;5:392–7. doi:10.1002/jhm.666
- Lin CY, Barnato AE, Degenholtz HB. Physician Follow-Up Visits After Acute Care Hospitalization for Elderly Medicare Beneficiaries Discharged to Noninstitutional Settings. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:1947–54. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03572.x
- 14. Shen E, Koyama SY, Huynh DN, et al. Association of a Dedicated Post–Hospital Discharge Follow-up Visit and 30-Day Readmission Risk in a Medicare Advantage Population. JAMA Intern Med 2017;177:132. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.7061
- 15. Hernandez AF, Greiner MA, Fonarow GC, et al. Relationship Between Early Physician Follow-up and 30-Day Readmission Among Medicare Beneficiaries Hospitalized for Heart Failure. JAMA 2010;303:1716. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.533
- 16. Sharma G, Kuo Y-F, Freeman JL, et al. Outpatient Follow-up Visit and 30-Day Emergency Department Visit and Readmission in Patients Hospitalized for Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Arch Intern Med 2010;170:1664–70.

doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2010.345

- 17. Guay MOD, Tanzi S, Arregui MTSM, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of advanced cancer patients who miss outpatient supportive care consult appointments. Support Care Cancer 2014;22:2869–74. doi:10.1007/s00520-014-2254-8
- 18. Tung Y-C, Chang G-M, Chang H-Y, et al. Relationship between Early Physician Follow-Up and 30-Day Readmission after Acute Myocardial Infarction and Heart Failure. PLoS One 2017;12:e0170061. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0170061
- 19. Howlett JG, McKelvie RS, Costigan J, et al. The 2010 Canadian Cardiovascular Society guidelines for the diagnosis and management of heart failure update: Heart failure in ethnic minority populations, heart failure and pregnancy, disease management, and quality improvement/assurance programs. Can J Cardiol 2010;26:185–202. doi:10.1016/S0828-282X(10)70367-6
- 20. Albert NM, Barnason S, Deswal A, et al. Transitions of Care in Heart Failure. Circ Hear Fail 2015;8:384–409. doi:10.1161/HHF.00000000000000000
- 21. Halasyamani L, Kripalani S, Coleman E, et al. Transition of care for hospitalized elderly patients—Development of a discharge checklist for hospitalists. J Hosp Med 2006;1:354–60. doi:10.1002/jhm.129
- American College of Cardiology. Hospital to home.
 https://cvquality.acc.org/initiatives/hospital-to-home (accessed 25 May 2019).
- Health Quality Ontario. Health Quality Ontario. Quality Monitor: 2010 Report on Ontario's Health System. Toronto: 2010. http://www.hgontario.ca/portals/0/Documents/pr/ gmonitor-full-report-2012-en.pdf
- 24. Health PEI. Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease Clinical Pathway. Cbarlottetown:

2011. http://www.gov.pe.ca/photos/original/hpei_clinicalpa.pdf

- 25. Suissa S, Garbe E. Primer: administrative health databases in observational studies of drug effects—advantages and disadvantages. Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol 2007;3:725–32. doi:10.1038/ncprheum0652
- 26. Hashimoto RE, Brodt ED, Skelly AC, et al. Administrative database studies: goldmine or goose chase? Evid Based Spine Care J 2014;5:74–6. doi:10.1055/s-0034-1390027
- 27. Statistics Canada. Population estimates on July 1st, by age and sex. 2018. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1710000501 (accessed 25 May 2019).
- Schultz SE, Rothwell DM, Chen Z, et al. Identifying cases of congestive heart failure from administrative data: a validation study using primary care patient records. Chronic Dis Inj Can 2013;33:160–6.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23735455 (accessed 17 May 2019).
- 29. Jaakkimainen RL, Bronskill SE, Tierney MC, et al. Identification of Physician-Diagnosed Alzheimer's Disease and Related Dementias in Population-Based Administrative Data: A Validation Study Using Family Physicians' Electronic Medical Records. J Alzheimer's Dis 2016;54:337–49. doi:10.3233/JAD-160105
- 30. Hux JE, Ivis F, Flintoft V, et al. Diabetes in Ontario: Determination of prevalence and incidence using a validated administrative data algorithm. Diabetes Care 2002;25:512–6. doi:10.2337/diacare.25.3.512
- 31. Tu K, Chen Z, Lipscombe LL, et al. Prevalence and incidence of hypertension from 1995 to 2005: a population-based study. CMAJ 2008;178:1429–35. doi:10.1503/cmaj.071283
- 32. Tu K, Campbell NR, Chen Z-L, et al. Accuracy of administrative databases in identifying

patients with hypertension. Open Med 2007;1:e18-

26.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20101286 (accessed 17 May 2019).

- 33. Wells G, Coyle D, Cameron C, et al. Safety, Effectiveness, and Cost-Effectiveness of New Oral Anticoagulants Compared with Warfarin in Preventing Stroke and Other Cardiovascular Events in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health 2012. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24279001 (accessed 22 Jul 2019).
- 34. Linden CMJ van der, Jansen PAF, Geerenstein EV van, et al. Reasons for Discontinuation of Medication During Hospitalization and Documentation Thereof: A Descriptive Study of 400 Geriatric and Internal Medicine Patients. Arch Intern Med 2010;170:1081. doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2010.159
- 35. Viktil KK, Blix HS, Eek AK, et al. How are drug regimen changes during hospitalisation handled after discharge: a cohort study. BMJ Open 2012;2:e001461. doi:10.1136/BMJOPEN-2012-001461
- 36. Little D, Chai-Adisaksopha C, Hillis C, et al. Resumption of anticoagulant therapy after anticoagulant-related gastrointestinal bleeding: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Thromb Res 2019;175:102–9. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2019.01.020
- 37. Levy AR, O'Brien BJ, Sellors C, et al. Coding accuracy of administrative drug claims in the Ontario Drug Benefit database. Can J Clin Pharmacol 2003;10:67– 71.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12879144 (accessed 16 May 2019).
- 38. Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, et al. Dabigatran versus Warfarin in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2009;361:1139–51. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0905561
- 39. Patel MR, Mahaffey KW, Garg J, et al. Rivaroxaban versus Warfarin in Nonvalvular

Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011;365:883-91. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1009638

- 40. Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJV, et al. Apixaban versus Warfarin in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011;365:981–92. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1107039
- Varadhan R, Weiss CO, Segal JB, et al. Evaluating Health Outcomes in the Presence of Competing Risks. Med Care 2010;48:S96–105. doi:10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181d99107
- 42. Andersen PK, Geskus RB, de Witte T, et al. Competing risks in epidemiology: possibilities and pitfalls. Int J Epidemiol 2012;41:861–70. doi:10.1093/ije/dyr213
- 43. Tamariz L, Harkins T, Nair V. A systematic review of validated methods for identifying venous thromboembolism using administrative and claims data. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2012;21:154–62. doi:10.1002/pds.2341
- 44. Sanfilippo KM, Wang T-F, Gage BF, et al. Improving accuracy of International Classification of Diseases codes for venous thromboembolism in administrative data. Thromb Res 2015;135:616–20. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2015.01.012
- 45. Arnason T, Wells PS, van Walraven C, et al. Accuracy of coding for possible warfarin complications in hospital discharge abstracts. Thromb Res 2006;118:253–62. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2005.06.015
- 46. White RH, Garcia M, Sadeghi B, et al. Evaluation of the predictive value of ICD-9-CM coded administrative data for venous thromboembolism in the United States. Thromb Res 2010;126:61–7. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2010.03.009
- 47. Birman-Deych E, Waterman AD, Yan Y, et al. Accuracy of ICD-9-CM codes for identifying cardiovascular and stroke risk factors. Med Care 2005;43:480–5.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15838413 (accessed 24 Jun 2019)
- 48. Quan H, Li B, Saunders LD, et al. Assessing validity of ICD-9-CM and ICD-10

administrative data in recording clinical conditions in a unique dually coded database. Health Serv Res 2008;43:1424–41.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18756617 (accessed 16 May 2019).

- 49. Juurlink D, Preyra C, Croxford R, et al. Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database: A Validation Study. Toronto: 2006. https://www.ices.on.ca/Publications/Atlases-and-Reports/2006/Canadian-Institute-for-Health-Information (accessed 28 May 2019).
- 50. Tanuseputro P, Budhwani S, Bai YQ, *et al.* Palliative care delivery across health sectors: A population-level observational study. *Palliat Med* 2017;31:247–57. doi:10.1177/0269216316653524
- 51. Steinberg BA, Greiner MA, Hammill BG, et al. Contraindications to Anticoagulation Therapy and Eligibility for Novel Anticoagulants in Older Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. Cardiovasc Ther 2015;33:177–83. doi:10.1111/1755-5922.12129
- 52. Decousus H, Tapson VF, Bergmann J-F, et al. Factors at Admission Associated With Bleeding Risk in Medical Patients. Chest 2011;139:69–79. doi:10.1378/chest.09-3081
- 53. Schünemann HJ, Cushman M, Burnett AE, et al. American Society of Hematology 2018 guidelines for management of venous thromboembolism: prophylaxis for hospitalized and nonhospitalized medical patients. Blood Adv 2018;2:3198–225. doi:10.1182/bloodadvances.2018022954
- 54. MHASEF Research Team. Mental Health and Addictions System Performance in Ontario: A Baseline Scorecard. Toronto: 2018.
- 55. Quan H, Li B, Couris CM, et al. Updating and Validating the Charlson Comorbidity Index and Score for Risk Adjustment in Hospital Discharge Abstracts Using Data From 6

Countries. Am J Epidemiol 2011;173:676-82. doi:10.1093/aje/kwq433

- 56. Pisters R, Lane DA, Nieuwlaat R, et al. A Novel User-Friendly Score (HAS-BLED) To Assess 1-Year Risk of Major Bleeding in Patients With Atrial Fibrillation. Chest 2010;138:1093–100. doi:10.1378/chest.10-0134
- 57. Olesen JB, Lip GYH, Hansen ML, et al. Validation of risk stratification schemes for predicting stroke and thromboembolism in patients with atrial fibrillation: nationwide cohort study. BMJ 2011;342:d124–d124. doi:10.1136/bmj.d124
- Douketis JD, Spyropoulos AC, Spencer FA, et al. Perioperative Management of Antithrombotic Therapy. Chest 2012;141:e326S-e350S. doi:10.1378/chest.11-2298
- 59. Adam SS, McDuffie JR, Ortel TL, et al. Comparative Effectiveness of Warfarin and New Oral Anticoagulants for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation and Venous Thromboembolism. Ann Intern Med 2012;157:796. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-157-10-201211200-00532
- 60. Hinojar R, Jiménez-Natcher JJ, Fernández-Golfín C, et al. New oral anticoagulants: a practical guide for physicians. Eur Hear J Cardiovasc Pharmacother 2015;1:134–45. doi:10.1093/ehjcvp/pvv002
- Vranckx P, Valgimigli M, Heidbuchel H. The Significance of Drug-Drug and Drug-Food Interactions of Oral Anticoagulation. Arrhythmia Electrophysiol Rev 2018;7:55–61. doi:10.15420/aer.2017.50.1
- 62. Sayani S, Iqbal O, Hoppensteadt D, et al. Drug Interactions of Newer Oral Anticoagulants Dabigatran, Rivaroxaban, and Apixaban with Routinely Used Nonanticoagulant/Antiplatelet Drugs. Blood 2014;124.
- 63. Liu A, Abrahamowicz M, Siemiatycki J. Conditions for confounding of interactions.

Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2016;25:287-96. doi:10.1002/pds.3924

- 64. Health Quality Ontario. Quality in Primary Care: Setting a foundation for monitoring and reporting in Ontario. Toronto: 2015.
- 65. Lapointe-Shaw L, Mamdani M, Luo J, et al. Effectiveness of a financial incentive to physicians for timely follow-up after hospital discharge: a population-based time series analysis. CMAJ 2017;189:E1224–9. doi:10.1503/cmaj.170092
- 66. van Walraven C, Mamdani M, Fang J, et al. Continuity of care and patient outcomes after hospital discharge. J Gen Intern Med 2004;19:624–31. doi:10.1111/j.1525-1497.2004.30082.x
- 67. Williams JI and Young W, A Summary of Studies on the Quality of Health Care Administrative Databases in Canada. In Goel V, Williams JI, Anderson GM, Blackstien-Hirsch P, Fooks C, Naylor CD (eds). Patterns of Health Care in Ontario, The ICES Practice Atlas. 2nd edition. Ottawa: Canadian Medical Association, 1996:339-345.
- Kyriacou DN, Lewis RJ. Confounding by Indication in Clinical Research. JAMA 2016;316:1818. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.16435
- Csizmadi I, Collet J-P, Boivin J-F. Bias and Confounding in Pharmacoepidemiology. In: Pharmacoepidemiology. Chichester, UK: : John Wiley & Sons, Ltd 791–809. doi:10.1002/9780470059876.ch47
- 70. Austin PC, Mamdani MM, van Walraven C, et al. Quantifying the impact of survivor treatment bias in observational studies. J Eval Clin Pract 2006;12:601–12. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2753.2005.00624.x
- Ogundimu EO, Altman DG, Collins GS. Adequate sample size for developing prediction models is not simply related to events per variable. J Clin Epidemiol 2016;76:175–82.

doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2016.02.031

- 72. Faraway JJ. Does data splitting improve prediction? Stat Comput 2016;26:49–60. doi:10.1007/s11222-014-9522-9
- 73. Picard RR, Berk KN. Data Splitting. Am Stat 1990;44:140. doi:10.2307/2684155
- 74. Royston P, Moons KGM, Altman DG, et al. Prognosis and prognostic research: Developing a prognostic model. BMJ 2009;338:b604. doi:10.1136/bmj.b604
- 75. Derksen S, Keselman HJ. Backward, forward and stepwise automated subset selection algorithms: Frequency of obtaining authentic and noise variables. Br J Math Stat Psychol 1992;45:265–82. doi:10.1111/j.2044-8317.1992.tb00992.x
- 76. Harrell FE, Lee KL, Mark DB. Multivariable prognostic models: issues in developing models, evaluating assumptions and adequacy, and measuring and reducing errors. Stat Med 1996;15:361–87. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1097-0258(19960229)15:4<361::AID-SIM168>3.0.CO;2-4
- 77. Uchino K, Hernandez A V. Dabigatran Association With Higher Risk of Acute Coronary Events. Arch Intern Med 2012;172:397. doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2011.1666
- 78. Loffredo L, Perri L, Del Ben M, et al. New oral anticoagulants for the treatment of acute venous thromboembolism: are they safer than vitamin K antagonists? A meta-analysis of the interventional trials. Intern Emerg Med 2015;10:499–506. doi:10.1007/s11739-014-1171-7
- 79. Clemens A, Fraessdorf M, Friedman J. Cardiovascular outcomes during treatment with dabigatran: comprehensive analysis of individual subject data by treatment. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2013;9:599–615. doi:10.2147/VHRM.S49830
- 80. Dentali F, Riva N, Crowther M, et al. Efficacy and Safety of the Novel Oral

Anticoagulants in Atrial Fibrillation. Circulation 2012;126:2381-91.

doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.115410

- 81. Artang R, Rome E, Nielsen JD, et al. Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials on Risk of Myocardial Infarction from the Use of Oral Direct Thrombin Inhibitors. Am J Cardiol 2013;112:1973–9. doi:10.1016/j.amjcard.2013.08.027
- 82. Stolk LM, de Vries F, Ebbelaar C, et al. Risk of myocardial infarction in patients with atrial fibrillation using vitamin K antagonists, aspirin or direct acting oral anticoagulants. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2017;83:1835–43. doi:10.1111/bcp.13264
- Lee CJ-Y, Gerds TA, Carlson N, et al. Risk of Myocardial Infarction in Anticoagulated Patients With Atrial Fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol 2018;72:17–26. doi:10.1016/J.JACC.2018.04.036
- 84. Austin PC, Lee DS, Fine JP. Introduction to the Analysis of Survival Data in the Presence of Competing Risks. Circulation 2016;133:601–9.
 doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.115.017719

CHAPTER 3: Predictors of Oral Anticoagulant Associated Adverse Events in Seniors Transitioning from Hospital to Home- Results Paper

3.0 INTRODUCTION

Background and Rationale

Oral anticoagulants (OACs) are commonly prescribed for the prevention and treatment of systemic embolism associated with atrial fibrillation, venous thromboembolism, and stroke [1–3]. There are currently multiple OACs available for commercial use including warfarin and direct-acting oral anticoagulants (DOACs) such as dabigatran, rivaroxaban, and apixaban [4-7]. Despite the introduction of DOACs which require less monitoring and have demonstrated reduced bleeding in large randomized controlled trials, OACs remain one of the top drug families associated with serious adverse events, primarily due to bleeding and thromboembolic events [8,9].

Hospitalization has been previously reported to be associated with worse anticoagulation control, proportion of days in therapeutic range, in elderly patients treated with warfarin [10]. A population-based study found particularly high rates of bleeding, 26.4% (95% confidence interval [CI] 25.3-27.4) per person-year, and thromboembolic events, 32.4% (95% CI 31.3-33.5) per person-year, in elderly OAC users within the first 30-days after hospital discharge [11]. The same cohort of senior OAC users will be used in the current thesis.

Several studies suggest that prompt primary care follow-up post-hospitalization reduces emergency department (ED) visits and hospitalizations among patients with chronic conditions [12-18]. High rates of OAC-related adverse events in the early post-discharge period suggest an opportunity to improve patient outcomes by bettering continuity of care for OAC users during their transition out of the hospital [19,20].

In order to improve the management of OAC therapy in the senior population postdischarge, this study aims to identify important risk factors, both clinical and continuity of care, predicting OAC-related harm in the short-term period following hospitalization.

Objectives

Research Question: Among Ontario residents aged 66 years or older who were discharged from hospital on an OAC (warfarin, dabigatran, rivaroxaban, or apixaban), which clinical and continuity of care variables are significantly associated with time to re-hospitalization or an emergency department visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or mortality within 30 days post-discharge?

Hypothesis: In addition to traditional clinical risk factors for OAC-related adverse events, factors related to continuity of care, particularly contact with a primary care physician, nurse practitioner, medical specialist or home care services within 7 days of discharge, will be associated with lower risk for the composite outcome in the 30 days following hospitalization.

3.1 METHODS AND ANALYSIS

Study design and setting

The methods of this study have been described in detail previously (Chapter 2). Briefly, this is a population-based retrospective cohort study in Ontario seniors aged 66 years or older. *Data Sources*

The study dataset was created using Ontario's health administrative databases housed at ICES. These databases contain administrative health service records for approximately 14 million Ontarians eligible for the provincial health insurance [21]. These datasets were linked using unique encoded identifiers and analyzed at ICES. Please refer to the protocol (Chapter 2) for additional

information on the databases used to identify the study participants, potential risk factors and the outcome variable.

Observation Period

The study's *index date* was defined as the date of OAC dispensing, which had to be within one day of hospital discharge. The patient *accrual period* was September 1, 2010 through March 31, 2015. This large time period allowed for a sufficient sample size to conduct this study.

We defined a 7-day post-discharge blanking period during which patients were dispensed an index OAC, but study outcome events were not measured to avoid survivor-treatment bias [22]. For those who remained in the cohort, outpatient health care contact during the blanking period was recorded. Patients were followed from day 8 to day 30 post-hospitalization (or a maximum follow-up of 24 days). The last *outcome event date* was 30 April 2015. Patients were censored at a hospitalization lasting more than 5 days, since information on in-hospital medications are not available in administrative claims data and medications are often changed or discontinued during hospital admission [23,24].

Participants

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The source population was Ontario residents aged 66 years or older who were discharged from an acute care hospital and dispensed a single OAC - warfarin, dabigatran, apixaban or rivaroxaban at any dose, within one day of discharge. Patients with a most responsible discharge diagnosis of major bleeding, defined as any bleeding event that was the cause for the hospitalization or contributed to the greatest fraction of the length of stay, were excluded, as resumption in OAC therapy after a bleeding event is associated with an increased risk for recurrent

bleeds [25]. All patients who experienced the composite event in the 7 days blanking period were excluded.

Variables

Outcomes

The primary outcome was a composite of time to first hospitalization or ED visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or death from any cause. These events are common serious OAC-associated adverse events. Including death avoided the problem of competing risks [26,27].

Comprehensive definitions and data sources used to identify the composite event can be found in the study protocol (Chapter 2). Thromboembolic events included both venous and arterial events. Hemorrhagic events included intracranial bleeds, upper and lower gastrointestinal bleeds, and any other bleeds which required a hospital admission or a visit to an ED. International Classification of Diseases (ICD) 10th revision diagnosis codes and Canadian Classification of Health Interventions procedure codes were used to identify these conditions in the administrative health databases [28-34].

Risk Factors

The full list of clinical and continuity of care risk factors being explored in this project, as well as their data sources, are located in Chapter 2. In brief, patient demographic characteristics captured as of the date of cohort entry included age, sex, socioeconomic status (as defined by census neighborhood income quintiles), rural residence, receipt of palliative care, and whether the patient was rostered with a primary care physician were included.

Characteristics of the index hospitalization including type of hospital, length of index hospitalization and type of discharge were captured. We also captured specialty of the physician responsible for index OAC prescription and OAC dispensed at index prescription date. The cohort

was categorized into three categories of OAC users including incident (patients who were not dispensed an OAC in the year prior to cohort entry), prevalent non-switchers (patients who were dispensed the same OAC in the year prior to cohort entry) and prevalent switchers (patients who were dispensed a different OAC in the year prior to cohort entry).

Existing comorbidities may be associated with outcomes [35-37]; therefore, comorbidities including dementia, diabetes, and active cancer were captured. In addition, patients with a history of substance or alcohol abuse in the past 3 years prior to cohort entry were identified. A diagnosis of obesity, underweight, antiphospholipid syndrome, and delirium were also captured. Hospitalization or ED visits in the 3 years prior to cohort entry for thromboembolic or hemorrhagic events were also recorded.

Several prognostic indices were included. The Deyo-Charlson Comorbidity Index was calculated to describe the cohort [38]. CHA₂DS₂-VASc (Congestive heart failure, Hypertension, $Age \ge 75$ years, Diabetes, previous Stroke, Vascular disease, Age 65-74 years, Sex category) which predicts thromboembolic events in patients for AF was calculated. HAS-BLED (Hypertension, Abnormal renal/liver function, Stroke, Bleeding history or predisposition, Labile international normalized ratio, Elderly (>65 years), Drugs/alcohol concomitantly) was also calculated which predicts hemorrhage in anticoagulated patients [39,40]. Data on labile international normalized ratio were not available or relevant for most of our patient, so we calculated the HAS-B ED score.

Indications that result in the prescription of OACs were recorded to control for confounding by indication including presence of atrial fibrillation (AF) in the 10 years prior to cohort entry, joint replacement (hip or knee arthroplasty) in the 35 days prior to cohort entry, major surgery

52

(excluding same day surgery) during index hospitalization, presence of a mechanical heart valve, and deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary embolism during index hospitalization [41-43].

We also adjusted the model for presence of drug therapies which interact with OACs [44]. As such, use of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors, amiodarone, aspirin, and other antiplatelets in the 120 days prior to cohort entry and antibiotic use in the 30 days prior to cohort entry was captured [45-47]. Recent pre-hospital anticoagulant use was also captured.

Continuity of care was evaluated as a binary variable and considered to occur if there was record of a patient visit within 7 days of discharge by either a primary care physician, nurse practitioner, medical specialist, or a home care service provider including personal support workers or nurses.

Missing data

Data in this type of study are unlikely to be missing at random [48-50]. For categorical variables an additional 'missing' category was included. If there was less than 10% missing data in the cohort no attempts at imputing data were made. However, if \geq 10% of observations were missing multiple imputation were planned.

Bias

Bias in pharmacoepidemiology studies results from multiple sources of confounding [47,51,52]. To control for confounding, we included variables such as age, sex, presence of specific comorbidities, potential drug-drug interactions, remote residence, neighbourhood income quintile, and physician specialty amongst other independent variables in the model as potential risk factors.

Sample Size

For Cox regression, a fitted model is likely to be reliable and stable when the number of participants with the outcome is 20 times the number of covariates [53]. We anticipated up to 30 covariates to be included in the final multivariate Cox regression model; therefore, a minimum of 600 patients (30 covariates x 20) with the composite event were required to devise the models.

Statistical Plan

All data was examined descriptively. Given that the primary outcome was a time-to-event outcome, Cox proportional hazards model was used to determine the association between the composite outcome and all risk factors.

Model Construction

Model derivation and validation were based on a split-sample method [54]. Two-thirds of the study participants were randomly assigned to a model derivation cohort, and one-third was reserved as an independent validation cohort [55].

The model was developed based on data from the derivation cohort alone. Given that highly correlated risk factors add little independent information to the model, tolerance statistic of below 0.1 and a variance inflation factor of above 10 were used to identify multicollinearity. If multicollinearity was present, one of the highly correlated predictors was removed.

Subsequently, univariate Cox regression models were developed to select variables, with p-value less than or equal to 0.20, for entry into the multivariable Cox regression model. Given the exploratory nature of this study, a backward stepwise approach was used for selection of risk factors for inclusion of variables in the final multivariate Cox model [56]. Least significant independent variables were removed until all p-values were below 0.2. The proportionality

54

assumption was assessed using Schonfeld residuals and Log of negative log of estimates survivor function graphs [57].

Model Validation

Once the final model was developed, it was assessed in the separate validation cohort of patients. The predictive accuracy of the model was assessed using tests for discrimination and calibration [57]. We evaluated the model's calibration by conducting a simplified overall goodness-of-fit test which is algebraically identical to Gronnesby and Borgan test. This simplified goodness-of-fit test relies on calculation of score tests available in any statistical software package, where a significant p-value eluded to potential problems in model performance [58]. Discrimination was evaluated using Harell's c-index representing the area under the receiver operating characteristic curve with larger values, highest being a value of 1, indicating better discrimination [57].

Data management and analysis were performed using SAS 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC, USA).

3.2 RESULTS

Patient Characteristics

Over the 5-year accrual period, 120 721 Ontario seniors, aged 66 years or older, who had been dispensed an OAC within one day of hospital discharge were identified (Figure 1). There was very little missing data in the cohort. 66 patients' residence information and 557 patients' income information was missing. 1282 (1.1%) of patients in the cohort were missing the type of hospital institution (teaching, community or small) from which they were discharged.



Figure 1. Cohort selection diagram. Note: OAC= Oral anticoagulants

The included patients' demographic and clinical characteristics are reported in Table 1. Briefly, of the included patients, 71,783 (59.5%) were aged 75 years or older and 67,172 (55.6%) were female. 69,3112 (57.4%) of the cohort was enrolled in a primary care practise, team or with a primary care physician at the time of index hospitalization. There were 4515 (n= 3.7%) palliative

patients identified in the cohort. The mean CHA₂DS₂-VASc and HAS-B_ED scores at the start of observation period were 4.1 (Standard Deviation [SD]: 1.6) and 2.2 (SD: 0.7), respectively. 72,574 patients (60.1%), had received follow up without an event, from primary care physicians, medical specialists, nurse practitioners or homecare services, between day 0 and day 7 post index-hospitalization.

Incident users, patients who had not been dispensed an OAC in the year prior to cohort entry, made up the majority (57.6%) of the cohort. Warfarin was the most prescribed OAC, at 70.0%, for prevalent users whereas rivaroxaban was the most prescribed OAC, at 61.0%, for incident users at discharge. Orthopedic surgery specialists (40.2%) were the physicians most commonly responsible for OAC prescribing at discharge for incident users. Family medicine physicians (54.1%) were responsible for most OAC prescriptions to prevalent users. The main indication for OAC use was AF (76.1%) and joint replacement (55.9%) amongst prevalent and incident users, respectively. The derivation cohort included 80 650 patients while the validation cohort included 40 071 patients, and both cohorts had a median follow-up of 30 days following hospital discharge. Characteristics of the derivation and validation cohort are reported in Table 1.

Outcomes

The total person-time spent in follow-up observation period was 3,525,934 days. Event rates among the cohort are reported in Table 2. There were 5423 composite events, 1546 (1.3%) hospitalizations or ED visits for a hemorrhage, 950 (0.8%) for a thromboembolic event and 2927 (2.4%) deaths, between day 8 to day 30. The incidence of the composite outcome was higher amongst the prevalent users at 7.0% (n= 3622) as compared to incident users at 2.6% (n= 1801). Death was the most common event at 2.4% (n= 2927) in the entire cohort, 4.5% amongst the prevalent OAC users, and 0.9% amongst the incident OAC users. Between day 8 to day 30

57

hospitalization or ED visits due to hemorrhagic events occurred for 1.3% of the patients while thromboembolic events occurred for 0.8% of the patients.

| Baseline Characteristic | Total | Derivation | Validation | | | | |
|-------------------------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|------------|
| | | | | | | Cohort | Cohort |
| | | Incident | Prevalent | Patients | Patients | Total | Total |
| | | Users | Users | with a | without a | | |
| | | | | composite | composite | | |
| | | | | event | event | | |
| | no. (%) | | | | | | |
| | n= 120,721 | n=69,253 | n= 51,468 | n=5,423 | n= 115,298 | n= 80,650 | n= 40,071 |
| | | (57.6%) | (42.8%) | | | | |
| Age category, yr | | | | | | | |
| 66-75 | 48938 | 35710 | 13228 | 1168 | 47770 | 32567 | 16371 |
| | (40.5%) | (51.6%) | (25.7%) | (21.5%) | (41.4%) | (40.4%) | (40.8%) |
| 76-85 | 48194 | 25901 | 22293 | 2273 | 45921 | 32234 | 15960 |
| | (39.9%) | (37.4%) | (43.3%) | (41.9%) | (39.8%) | (40.0%) | (39.8%) |
| \geq 86 | 23589 | 7642 | 15947 | 1982 | 21607 | 15849 | 7740 |
| | (19.5%) | (11.0%) | (31.0%) | (36.6%) | (18.7%) | (19.6%) | (19.3%) |
| Female | 67172 | 39533 | 27639 | 2736 | 64436 | 44820 | 22352 |
| | (55.6%) | (57.1%) | (53.7%) | (50.4%) | (55.9%) | (55.6%) | (55.8%) |
| Income quintile | ••••• | •••• | · · · | • • • | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | · · · · · |
| Missing | 557 (0.5%) | 254 (0.4%) | 303 (0.6%) | 33 (0.6%) | 524 (0.4%) | 373 (0.5%) | 184 (0.4%) |
| 1 | 22822 | 11963 | 10859 | 1195 | 21627 | 15244 | 7578 |
| | (18.9%) | (17.3%) | (21.1%) | (22.0%) | (18.8%) | (18.9%) | (18.9%) |
| 2 | 24190 | 13609 | 10581 | 1144 | 23046 | 16280 | 7910 |
| | (20.0%) | (19.6%) | (20.6%) | (21.1%) | (20.0%) | (20.2%) | (19.7%) |
| 3 | 24172 | 13937 | 10235 | 1057 | 23115 | 16058 | 8114 |
| | (20.0%) | (20.1%) | (19.9%) | (19.5%) | (20.0%) | (19.9%) | (20.2%) |
| 4 | 24629 | 14462 | 10167 | 1007 | 23622 | 16401 | 8228 |
| | (20.4%) | (20.9%) | (19.8%) | (18.6%) | (20.5%) | (20.3%) | (20.5%) |
| 5 | 24351 | 15028 | 9323 | 987 | 23364 | 16294 | 8057 |
| | (20.2%) | (21.7%) | (18.1%) | (18.2%) | (20.3%) | (20.2%) | (20.1%) |
| Rural Residence | | | | | | | |
| Missing | 66 (0.1%) | 44 (0.1%) | 22 (0.0%) | <6 | 63 (0.1%) | 50 (0.1%) | 16 (0.0%) |
| | | | | (<0.1%)* | | | |

| Tabla | 6.6 | horoator | intion | ofotud | ly nortiai | nonto in | tha an | tira aaha | t inc | Juding | in th | n d | arivati | on one | 1 volidation | achart |
|--------|------|----------|----------|---------|------------|----------|--------|-----------|-------|--------|-------|------|---------|---------|--------------|--------|
| 1 aute | 0. C | | istics (| or stuc | iy partici | pants m | the en | | π, πι | iuumg | , m u | ic u | ciivati | ion and | i vanuatioi | |

| Yes | 19505 | 11701 | 7804 | 828 | 18677 | 13143 | 6362 |
|--|---------------|------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|------------|
| | (16.2%) | (16.9%) | 15.2%) | (15.3%) | (16.2%) | (16.3%) | (15.9%) |
| No | 101150 | 57508 | 43642 | 4592 | 96558 | 67457 | 33693 |
| | (84.2%) | (83.0%) | (84.8%) | (84.7%) | (83.7%) | (83.6%) | (84.1%) |
| Rostered with a primary care practice, | 69312 | 35303 | 34009 | 3933 | 65379 | 46392 | 22920 |
| physician or team | (57.4%) | (51.0%) | (66.1%) | (72.5%) | (56.7%) | (57.5%) | (57.2%) |
| Palliative patient | 4514 (3.7%) | 1107 | 3407 | 767 | 3747 (3.2%) | 3032 (3.8%) | 1482 |
| | | (1.6%) | (6.6%) | (14.1%) | | | (3.7%) |
| Type of hospital from which patient wa | s discharged | | | | | | |
| Teaching | 29494 | 16576 | 12918 | 1297 | 28197 | 19719 | 9775 |
| | (24.6%) | (23.9%) | (25.1%) | (23.9%) | (24.5%) | (24.4%) | (24.4%) |
| Community | 85703 | 50315 | 35388 | 3812 | 81891 | 57254 | 28449 |
| | (71.3%) | (72.7%) | (68.8%) | (70.3%) | (71.0%) | (80.0%) | (71.0%) |
| Small | 4242 (3.5%) | 1665 | 2577 | 268 (4.9%) | 3974 (3.5%) | 2821 (3.5%) | 1421 |
| | | (2.4%) | (5.0%) | | | | (3.6%) |
| Missing | 1282 (1.1%) | 697 (1.0%) | 585 (1.1%) | 46 (0.8%) | 1236 (1.1%) | 856 (1.1%) | 426 (1.1%) |
| Length of index hospitalization, mean | 9.2 (17.4) | 7.4 (14.9) | 11.6 (20.1) | 13.0 (18.5) | 9.0 (17.4) | 9.2 (17.4) | 9.2 (17.5) |
| (SD) | | | | | | | |
| Median (IQR) | 5 (3-9) | 4 (3-7) | 7 (4-12) | 8 (4-15) | 5 (3-9) | 5 (3-9) | 5 (3-9) |
| Physician specialty responsible for inde | x OAC prescri | ption | | | | | |
| Family Medicine | 40119 | 12291 | 27828 | 3101 | 37018 | 26863 | 13256 |
| | (33.2%) | (17.8%) | (54.1%) | (57.2%) | (32.1%) | (33.3%) | (33.1%) |
| Cardiologist | 6969 (5.8%) | 3777 | 3192 | 299 (5.5%) | 6670 (5.8%) | 4735 (5.9%) | 2234 |
| | | (5.4%) | (6.2%) | | | . , | (5.6%) |
| Hematologist | 2291 (1.9%) | 1785 | 506 (1.0%) | 67 (1.2%) | 2224 (1.9%) | 1505 (1.9%) | 786 (2.0%) |
| | | (2.6%) | | | | | |
| Internal Medicine | 9784 (8.1%) | 5269 | 4515 | 493 (9.1%) | 9291 (8.1%) | 6465 (8.0%) | 3319 |
| | | (7.6%) | (8.8%) | | | | (8.3%) |
| Orthopedic Surgery | 31211 | 27862 | 3349 | 204 (3.8%) | 31007 | 20760 | 10451 |
| | (25.8%) | (40.2%) | (6.5%) | | (26.9%) | (25.7%) | (26.1%) |
| Oncology | 204 (0.2%) | 92 (0.1%) | 112 (0.2%) | 18 (0.3%) | 186 (0.2%) | 151 (0.2%) | 53 (0.1%) |
| Other Surgery | 1985 (1.6%) | 1298 | 687 (1.3%) | 88 (1.6%) | 1897 (1.6%) | 1343 (1.7%) | 642 (1.6%) |
| | | (1.9%) | | | | . , | |
| Other | 28158 | 16879 | 11279 | 1153 | 27005 | 18828 | 9330 |
| | (23.3%) | (24.4%) | (21.9%) | (21.3%) | (23.4%) | (23.4%) | (23.3%) |

| Index OAC prescribed | | | | | | | |
|---|-------------|------------|------------|------------|-------------|-------------|------------|
| Apixaban | 5765 (4.8%) | 2770 | 2995 | 285 (5.3%) | 5480 (4.8%) | 3861 (4.8%) | 1904 |
| | | (4.0%) | (5.8%) | | | | (4.8%) |
| Dabigatran | 6503 (5.4%) | 2748 (4.0 | 3755 | 274 (5.0%) | 6229 (5.4%) | 4349 (5.4%) | 2154 |
| | | %) | (7.3%) | | | | (5.4%) |
| Rivaroxaban | 50940 | 42252 | 8688 | 839 | 50101 | 33972 | 16968 |
| | (42.2%) | (61.0%) | (16.9%) | (15.5%) | (43.4%) | (42.1%) | (42.3%) |
| All DOACs | 63208 | 47770 | 15438 | 1398 | 61810 | 42182 | 21026 |
| | (52.4%) | (69.0%) | (12.9%) | (25.8%) | (53.6%) | (52.3%) | (52.5%) |
| Warfarin | 57513 | 21483 | 36030 | 4025 | 53488 | 38468 | 19045 |
| | (47.6%) | (31.0%) | (70.0%) | (74.2%) | (46.4%) | (47.7%) | (47.5%) |
| Type of OAC user | | | | | | | |
| Prevalent | 51468 | | | 3622 | 47846 | 34405 | 17063 |
| | (42.8%) | | | (66.8%) | (41.5%) | (42.7%) | (42.6%) |
| Non-switcher | 47869 | | 47869 | 3451 | 44418 | 32000 | 15869 |
| | (39.6%) | | (93.0%) | (63.6%) | (38.5%) | (39.7%) | (39.6%) |
| Switcher | 3599 (3.0%) | | 3599 | 171 (3.2%) | 3428 (3.0%) | 2405 (3.0%) | 1194 |
| | | | (7.0%) | | | | (3.0%) |
| Incident | 69253 | | | 1801 | 67452 | 46245 | 23008 |
| | (57.6%) | | | (33.2%) | (58.5%) | (57.3%) | (57.4%) |
| Type of discharge disposition | | | | | | | |
| Home | 106807 | 65839 | 40968 | 3886 | 102921 | 71297 | 35510 |
| | (88.5%) | (95.1%) | (79.6%) | (71.7%) | (89.3%) | (88.4%) | (88.6%) |
| Long term or continuing care | 13593 | 3296 | 10297 | 1511 | 12082 | 9141 | 4452 |
| facility | (11.3%) | (4.8%) | (20.0%) | (27.9%) | (10.5%) | (11.3%) | (11.1%) |
| Other | 321 (0.3%) | 118 (0.2%) | 203 (0.4%) | 26 (0.5%) | 295 (0.3%) | 212 (0.3%) | 109 (0.3%) |
| CHA ₂ DS ₂ -VASc Score (components) | | | | | | | |
| Congestive Heart Failure | 45774 | 14008 | 31766 | 3486 | 42288 | 30685 | 15089 |
| | (37.9%) | (20.2%) | (61.7%) | (64.3%) | (36.7%) | (38.1%) | (37.7%) |
| Hypertension | 104153 | 56719 | 47434 | 4955 | 99198 | 69631 | 34522 |
| | (86.3%) | (81.9%) | (92.2%) | (91.4%) | (86.0%) | (86.3%) | (86.2%) |
| Age \geq 75 yr | 71783 | 33543 | 38240 | 4255 | 67528 | 48083 | 23700 |
| | (59.5%) | (48.4%) | (74.3%) | (78.5%) | (58.6%) | (59.6%) | (59.1%) |
| Diabetes | 45486 | 22280 | 23206 | 2487 | 42999 | 30407 | 15079 |
| | (37.7%) | (32.2%) | (45.1%) | (45.9%) | (37.3%) | (37.7%) | (37.6%) |
| Stroke history | 9256 (7.7%) | 2187 | 7069 | 710 | 8546 (7.4%) | 6270 (7.8%) | 2986 |
|--|-------------|------------|------------|---------------------------------------|-------------|-------------|------------|
| | | (3.2%) | (13.7%) | (13.1%) | | | (7.4%) |
| Vascular disease | 7746 (6.4%) | 2367 | 5379 | 693 | 7053 (6.1%) | 5185 (6.4%) | 2561 |
| | | (3.4%) | (10.4%) | (12.8%) | | | (6.4%) |
| Age \geq 65 (everyone) | 120721 | 69253 | 51468 | 5423 | 115298 | 80650 | 40071 |
| | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) |
| Female | 67172 | 39533 | 27639 | 2736 | 64436 | 44820 | 22352 |
| | (55.6%) | (57.1%) | (53.7%) | (50.4%) | (55.9%) | (55.6%) | (55.8%) |
| CHA ₂ DS ₂ -VASc Score | | | | | | | |
| 1 | 3684 (3.1%) | 3322 | 362 (0.7%) | 33 (0.6%) | 3651 (3.2%) | 2495 (3.1%) | 1189 |
| | | (4.8%) | | | | | (3.0%) |
| 2 | 14906 | 12836 | 2070 | 186 (3.4%) | 14720 | 9891 | 5015 |
| | (12.4%) | (18.5%) | (4.0%) | | (12.8%) | (12.3%) | (12.5%) |
| 3 | 28977 | 22064 | 6913 | 625 | 28352 | 19201 | 9776 |
| | (24.0%) | (31.9%) | (13.4%) | (11.5%) | (24.6%) | (23.8%) | (24.4%) |
| 4 | 30277 | 17158 | 13119 | 1385 | 28892 | 20140 | 10137 |
| | (25.1%) | (24.8%) | (25.5%) | (25.5%) | (25.1%) | (25.0%) | (25.3%) |
| 5 | 21379 | 8402 | 12977 | 1409 | 19970 | 14425 | 6954 |
| | (17.7%) | (12.1%) | (25.2%) | (26.0%) | (17.3%) | (17.9%) | (17.4%) |
| 6 | 11461 | 3396 | 8065 | 819 | 10642 | 7733 (9.6%) | 3728 |
| | (9.5%) | (4.9%) | (15.7%) | (15.1%) | (9.2%) | | (9.3%) |
| 7 | 6604 (5.5%) | 1474 | 5130 | 593 | 6011 (5.2%) | 4467 (5.5%) | 2137 |
| | | (2.1%) | (10.0%) | (10.9%) | | | (5.3%) |
| 8 | 3121 (2.6%) | 557 (0.8%) | 2564 | 335 (6.2%) | 2786 (2.4%) | 2087 (2.6%) | 1034 |
| | | | (5.0%) | | | | (2.6%) |
| 9 | 312 (0.3%) | 44 (0.1%) | 268 (0.5%) | 38 (0.7%) | 274 (0.2%) | 211 (0.3%) | 101 (0.2%) |
| HAS-B_ED Score (components) | | • | | | | • | |
| Hypertension | 104153 | 56719 | 47434 | 4955 | 99198 | 69631 | 34522 |
| | (86.3%) | (81.9%) | (92.2%) | (91.4%) | (86.0%) | (86.3%) | (86.2%) |
| Abnormal renal function | 10835 | 2438 | 8397 | 1070 | 9765 (8.5%) | 7219 (9.0%) | 3616 |
| | (9.0%) | (3.5%) | (16.3%) | (19.7%) | . , | | (9.0%) |
| Abnormal liver function | 1306 (1.%) | 338 (0.5%) | 968 (1.9%) | 132 (2.4%) | 1174 (1.0%) | 872 (1.1%) | 434 (1.1%) |
| Stroke | 6530 (5.4%) | 1719 | 4811 | 482 (8.9%) | 6048 (5.2%) | 4442 (5.5%) | 2088 |
| | | (2.5%) | (9.4%) | , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , | , , | | (5.2%) |

| Bleeding history or predisposition | 13022 | 3558 | 9464 | 1101 | 11921 | 8719 | 4303 |
|--------------------------------------|-------------|------------|------------|------------|-------------|-------------|------------|
| | (10.8%) | (5.1%) | (18.4%) | (20.3%) | (10.3%) | (10.8%) | (10.7%) |
| Elderly, >65 yr (everyone) | 120721 | 69253 | 51468 | 5423 | 115298 | 80650 | 40071 |
| | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) | (100%) |
| Drug consumption | 14099 | 11557 | 2542 | 228 (4.2%) | 13871 | 9408 | 4691 |
| | (11.7%) | (16.7%) | (4.9%) | | (12.0%) | (11.7%) | (11.7%) |
| Alcohol abuse in past 3 yr | 1357(1.1%) | 505 (0.7%) | 852 (1.7%) | 90 (1.7%) | 1267 (1.1%) | 928 (1.2%) | 429 (1.1%) |
| HAS-B_ED Score | | | | | | | |
| 1 | 12663 | 9682 | 2981 | 341 (6.3%) | 12322 | 8409 | 4254 |
| | (10.5%) | (14.0%) | (5.8%) | | (10.7%) | (10.4%) | (10.6%) |
| 2 | 75946 | 45021 | 30925 | 3037 | 72909 | 50772 | 25174 |
| | (62.9%) | (65.0%) | (60.1%) | (56.0%) | (63.2%) | (63.0%) | (62.8%) |
| 3 | 27465 | 13463 | 14002 | 1545 | 25920 | 18367 | 9098 |
| | (22.8%) | (19.4%) | (27.2%) | (28.5%) | (22.5%) | (22.8%) | (22.7%) |
| 4 | 4259 (3.5%) | 1017 | 3242 | 451 (8.3%) | 3808 (3.3%) | 2852 (3.5%) | 1407 |
| | | (1.5%) | (6.3%) | | | | (3.5%) |
| 5+ | 388 (0.3%) | 70 (0.1%) | 318 (0.6%) | 49 (0.9%) | 339 (0.3%) | 250 (0.3%) | 138 (0.3%) |
| Charlson Comorbidity Index | | | | | | | |
| 0 | 20657 | 11584 | 9073 | 551 | 20106 | 13823 | 6834 |
| | (17.1%) | (16.7%) | (17.6%) | (10.2%) | (17.4%) | (17.1%) | (17.0%) |
| 1 | 14466 | 5963 | 8503 | 772 | 13694 | 9714 | 4752 |
| | (12.0%) | (8.6%) | (16.5%) | (14.2%) | (11.9%) | (12.0%) | (11.9%) |
| ≥ 2 | 31491 | 8773 | 22718 | 2682 | 28809 | 21098 | 10393 |
| | (26.1%) | (12.7%) | (44.1%) | (49.5%) | (25.0%) | (26.2%) | (25.9%) |
| No hospital admission | 54107 | 42933 | 11174 | 1418 | 52689 | 36015 | 18092 |
| | (44.8%) | (62.0%) | (21.7%) | (26.2%) | (45.7%) | (44.7%) | (45.2%) |
| Dementia | 18290 | 5013 | 13277 | 1593 | 16697 | 12326 | 5964 |
| | (15.2%) | (7.3%) | (25.8%) | (29.4%) | (14.5%) | (15.3%) | (14.9%) |
| Delirium | 5940 (4.9%) | 1345 | 4595 | 545 | 5395 (4.7%) | 3996 (5.0%) | 1944 |
| | | (1.9%) | (8.9%) | (10.0%) | | | (4.8%) |
| No. of hospitalizations (past 1 yr), | 0.7 (1.2) | 0.3 (0.7) | 1.2 (1.4) | 1.2 (1.6) | 0.6 (1.1) | 0.7 (1.2) | 0.6 (1.2) |
| mean (SD) | | | | | | | |
| Median (IQR) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-0) | 1 (0-2) | 1 (0-2) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) |
| Atrial fibrillation (past 10 yr) | 61357 | 22186 | 39171 | 3961 | 57396 | 41076 | 20281 |
| | (50.8%) | (32.0%) | (76.1%) | (73.0%) | (49.8%) | (50.9%) | (50.6%) |

| Joint replacements (past 35 d) | 44091 | 38714 | 5377 | 344 (6.3%) | 43747 | 29413 | 14678 |
|--|------------------|-------------|--------------|------------|-------------|-------------|------------|
| | (36.5%) | (55.9%) | (10.4%) | | (37.9%) | (36.5%) | (36.6%) |
| Major surgery during index | 21844 | 17255 | 4589 | 408 (7.5%) | 21436 | 14620 | 7224 |
| hospitalization | (18.1%) | (24.9%) | (8.9%) | | (18.6%) | (18.1%) | (18.0%) |
| Deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary | 5908 (4.9%) | 1461 | 4447 | 838 | 5070 (4.4%) | 3975 (4.9%) | 1933 |
| embolism during index hospitalization | | (2.1%) | (8.6%) | (15.4%) | | | (4.8%) |
| Active cancer | 7634 (6.3%) | 3471 | 4163 | 652 | 6982 (6.1%) | 5097 (6.3%) | 2537 |
| | | (5.0%) | (8.1%) | (12.0%) | | | (6.3%) |
| Mechanical heart valve | 1723 (1.4%) | 158 (0.2%) | 1565 | 148 (2.7%) | 1575 (1.4%) | 1155 (1.4%) | 568 (1.4%) |
| | | | (3.0%) | | | | |
| Anticoagulant (past 120 d) | 44339 | 132 (0.2%) | 44207 | 3384 | 40955 | 29692 | 14647 |
| | (36.7%) | | (85.9%) | (62.4%) | (35.5%) | (36.8%) | (36.6%) |
| Medication use (past 120 d)- potentially | interacting with | OAC use pos | st-discharge | | | | |
| Amiodarone | 3925 (3.2%) | 584 (0.8%) | 3341 | 276 (5.1%) | 3649 (3.2%) | 2658 (3.3%) | 1267 |
| | · · · · · | | (6.5%) | × , | | | (3.2%) |
| Non-aspirin Antiplatelet | 6857 (5.7%) | 4374 | 2483 | 434 (8.0%) | 6423 (5.6%) | 4643 (5.8%) | 2214 |
| | | (6.3%) | (4.8%) | | | | (5.5%) |
| Aspirin** | 2810 (2.3%) | 2171 | 639 (1.2%) | 127 (2.3%) | 2683 (2.3%) | 1845 (2.3%) | 965 (2.4%) |
| _ | | (3.1%) | | | | | |
| Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory | 19065 | 15215 | 3850 | 423 (7.8%) | 18642 | 12747 | 6318 |
| Drugs** | (15.8%) | (22.0%) | (7.5%) | | (16.2%) | (15.8%) | (15.8%) |
| Selective Serotonin Reuptake | 14407 | 6087 | 8320 | 911 | 13496 | 9627 | 4780 |
| Inhibitors | (11.9%) | (8.8%) | (16.2%) | (16.8%) | (11.7%) | (11.9%) | (11.9%) |
| Antibiotic use (past 30 d) | 16790 | 7262 | 9528 | 1142 | 15648 | 11200 | 5590 |
| | (13.9%) | (10.5%) | (18.5%) | (21.1%) | (13.6%) | (13.9%) | (14.0%) |
| No. of potentially OAC interacting | 0.5 (0.7) | 0.5 (0.7) | 0.5 (0.7) | 0.6 (0.7) | 0.5 (0.7) | 0.5 (0.7) | 0.5 (0.7) |
| drugs dispensed (past 120 d), mean | | | | | | | |
| (SD) | | | | | | | |
| Median (IQR) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) | 0 (0-1) |
| Comorbidity (past 3 yr) | | | | | | | |
| Thromboembolic event | 21082 | 5882 | 15200 | 1628 | 19454 | 14215 | 6867 |
| | (17.5%) | (8.5%) | (29.5%) | (30.0%) | (16.9%) | (17.6%) | (17.1%) |
| Arterial thromboembolism | | | | | | | |
| Ischemic stroke | 4285 (3.6%) | 974 (1.4%) | 3311 | 333 (6.1%) | 3952 (3.4%) | 2915 (3.6%) | 1370 |
| | | | (6.4%) | . , | | | (3.4%) |

| MSc. Thesis- H Benipal; McMaster | University- Health Resea | arch Methodology |
|----------------------------------|--------------------------|------------------|
|----------------------------------|--------------------------|------------------|

| Transient Ischemic Stroke (TIA) | 2687 (2.2%) | 843 (1.2%) | 1844 | 188 (3.5%) | 2499 (2.2%) | 1829 (2.3%) | 858 (2.1%) |
|---|---------------|-------------|------------|-------------|--------------|--------------|-------------|
| Myocardial Infraction (STEMI | 5680 (4 7%) | 1782 | 3898 | /01 (0.0%) | 5189 (4 5%) | 3774 (1 7%) | 1906 |
| or NSTEMI or ACS) | 5000 (4.770) | (2.6%) | (7.6%) | 471 (7.070) | 5167 (4.570) | 5774 (4.770) | (4.8%) |
| Systemic embolism | 687 (0.6%) | 151(0.2%) | 536 (1.0%) | 57 (1.0%) | 630 (0.6%) | 472 (0.6%) | 215(0.5%) |
| Peripheral Vascular Disease | 2454(2.0%) | 668 (1.0%) | 1786 | 240(4.4%) | 2214(1.9%) | 1668 (2.1%) | 786(2.0%) |
| event | 2434 (2.070) | 000 (1.070) | (3.5%) | 240 (4.470) | 2214 (1.970) | 1000 (2.170) | 780 (2.070) |
| Venous thromboembolism | | | (5.570) | | | | |
| Pulmonary embolism | 2317 (1.9%) | 335 (0.5%) | 1982 | 209 (3.8%) | 2108 (1.8%) | 1554 (1.9%) | 763 (1.9%) |
| | | | (3.9%) | | | | |
| Deep vein thrombosis | 3171 (2.6%) | 564 (0.8%) | 2607 | 270 (5.0%) | 2901 (2.5%) | 2139 (2.6%) | 1032 |
| * | | | (5.1%) | | | | (2.6%) |
| Hemorrhage event | 13022 | 3558 | 9464 | 1101 | 11921 | 8719 | 4303 |
| | (10.8%) | (5.1%) | (18.4%) | (20.3%) | (10.3%) | (10.8%) | (10.7%) |
| Intracranial bleeding | 757 (0.6%) | 227 (0.3%) | 530 (1.0%) | 48 (0.9%) | 709 (0.6%) | 482 (0.6%) | 275 (0.7%) |
| Upper Gastrointestinal bleeding | 3739 (3.1%) | 1050 | 2689 | 333 (6.1%) | 3406 (3.0%) | 2514 (3.1%) | 1225 |
| | | (1.5%) | (5.2%) | | | | (3.1%) |
| Lower Gastrointestinal bleeding | 1461 (1.2%) | 445 (0.6%) | 1016 | 116 (2.1%) | 1345 (1.2%) | 1002 (1.2%) | 459 (1.2%) |
| | | | (2.0%) | | | | • • • • |
| Other major bleeds | 8477 (7.0%) | 2086 | 639 | 739 | 7738 (6.7%) | 5677 (7.0%) | 2800 |
| | | (3.0%) | (12.4%) | (13.6%) | 4077 (2.50() | 2012 (2.5%) | (7.0%) |
| Overweight or obesity | 4286 (3.6%) | 2224 | 2062 | 209 (3.8%) | 40//(3.5%) | 2813 (3.5%) | 14/3 |
| Underweight | 7674 (6 4%) | (5.2%) | (4.0%) | 182 (8 0%) | 7102 (6 2%) | 5150 (6 4%) | (5.7%) |
| Onderweight | /0/4 (0.4/0) | (4.8%) | (8.4%) | 402 (0.970) | /192 (0.270) | 5159 (0.470) | (6.3%) |
| Antiphospholipid syndrome | 51 (0.0%) | 7(0.0%) | 44 (0.1%) | <6 | 48 (0.0%) | 34 (0.0%) | 17(0.0%) |
| | 01 (0.070) | , (0.0,0) | (0.170) | (<0.1%)* | | | 1, (0.0,0) |
| Substance Abuse | 775 (0.6%) | 347 (0.5%) | 428 (0.8%) | 64 (1.2%) | 711 (0.6%) | 530 (0.7%) | 245 (0.6%) |
| Alcohol Abuse | 1348 (1.1%) | 521 (0.8%) | 827 (1.6%) | 85 (1.6%) | 1263 (1.1%) | 928 (1.2%) | 420 (1.1%) |
| Continuity of Care (within 7d post-hosp | oitalization) | | | | | | |
| Follow-up with any relevant outpatient | 72574 | 37903 | 34671 | 3681 | 68893 | 48406 | 24168 |
| care | (60.1%) | (54.7%) | (67.4%) | (67.9%) | (59.8%) | (60.0%) | (60.3%) |
| Follow-up with primary care physician | 37220 | 18429 | 18791 | 1966 | 35254 | 24819 | 12401 |
| | (30.8%) | (26.6%) | (36.5%) | (36.2%) | (30.6%) | (30.8%) | (31.0%) |

| Follow-up with specialist | 7691 (6.4%) | 3685 | 4006 | 386 (7.1%) | 7305 (6.3%) | 5164 (6.4%) | 2527 |
|-----------------------------------|-------------|---------|---------|------------|-------------|-------------|---------|
| | | (5.3%) | (7.8%) | | | | (6.3%) |
| Follow-up with home care services | 43969 | 22891 | 21078 | 2366 | 41603 | 29213 | 14756 |
| _ | (36.4%) | (33.1%) | (41.0%) | (43.6%) | (36.1%) | (36.2%) | (36.8%) |

* suppressed in accordance with ICES' privacy policies.

** Over-the-counter use of drug is not captured. OAC- oral anticoagulant; CHA2DS2-VASc- Congestive heart failure, Hypertension, Age \geq 75 years, Diabetes, previous Stroke, Vascular disease, Age 65-74 years, Sex category; HAS-B_ED- Hypertension, Abnormal renal/liver function, Stroke, Bleeding history or predisposition, Labile international normalized ratio (excluded), Elderly (>65 years), Drugs/alcohol concomitantly.

| Outcomes | Total participan | ts | Derivation | Validation | |
|--|------------------|----------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|
| | | | | cohort | cohort |
| | Total | Incident users | Prevalent | Total | Total |
| | | | users | | |
| | n= 120,721 | n=69,253 | n= 51,468 | n= 80,650 | n=40,071 |
| | | (57.6%) | (42.8%) | | |
| | n (%) | | | | |
| Composite event | 5423 (4.5%) | 1801 (2.6%) | 3622 (7.0%) | 3669 (4.6%) | 1754 (4.4%) |
| Death | 2927 (2.4%) | 614 (0.9%) | 2313 (4.5%) | 2003 (2.5%) | 924 (2.3%) |
| Thromboembolic event | 950 (0.8%) | 506 (0.7%) | 444 (0.9%) | 624 (0.8%) | 326 (0.8%) |
| Arterial event | | | | | |
| Ischemic stroke | 221 (0.2%) | 81 (0.1%) | 140 (0.3%) | 136 (0.2%) | 85 (0.2%) |
| Transient ischemic attack | 93 (0.1%) | 42 (0.1%) | 51 (0.1%) | 61 (0.1%) | 32 (0.1%) |
| Peripheral vascular disease | 135 (0.1%) | 48 (0.1%) | 87 (0.2%) | 92 (0.1%) | 43 (0.1%) |
| Systemic embolism | 36 (0.0%) | 21 (0.0%) | 15 (0.0%) | 19 (0.0%) | 17 (0.0%) |
| Venous event | | | | | |
| Pulmonary embolism | 199 (0.2%) | 143 (0.2%) | 56 (0.1%) | 133 (0.2%) | 66 (0.2%) |
| Deep vein thrombosis | 266 (0.2%) | 171 (0.2%) | 95 (0.2%) | 183 (0.2%) | 83 (0.2%) |
| Hemorrhagic event | 1546 (1.3%) | 681 (1.0%) | 865 (1.7%) | 1042 (1.3%) | 504 (1.3%) |
| Intracranial bleed | 83 (0.1%) | 23 (0.0%) | 60 (0.1%) | 61 (0.1%) | 22 (0.1%) |
| Upper gastrointestinal bleed | 496 (0.4%) | 225 (0.3%) | 271 (0.5%) | 350 (0.4%) | 146 (0.4%) |
| Lower gastrointestinal bleed | 122 (0.1%) | 50 (0.1%) | 72 (0.1%) | 86 (0.1%) | 36 (0.1%) |
| Other major bleed | 845 (0.7%) | 383 (0.6%) | 462 (0.9%) | 545 (0.7%) | 300 (0.7%) |
| Censoring event | 1 | | r | r | |
| Maximum follow-up or non-event hospitalization | 115298 (95.5%) | 67452 (97.4%) | 47846 (93.0%) | 76981 (95.4%) | 38317 (95.6%) |

| | Table | 7: | The | outco | ome | event | s ob | serv | ed v | witł | nin 1 | the o | coh | ort | bet | ween | day | 8 | to c | lay | 30 | incl | ludi | ng | in 1 | the | deri | vatio | on a | ind | vali | datior | ı coh | ort. |
|--|-------|----|-----|-------|-----|-------|------|------|------|------|-------|-------|-----|-----|-----|------|-----|---|------|-----|----|------|------|----|------|-----|------|-------|------|-----|------|--------|-------|------|
|--|-------|----|-----|-------|-----|-------|------|------|------|------|-------|-------|-----|-----|-----|------|-----|---|------|-----|----|------|------|----|------|-----|------|-------|------|-----|------|--------|-------|------|

Predicting Events - Cox Model

For exploratory purposes, survival curves for patients who received follow-up in the 7 days post-hospital discharge versus those who did not were estimated using the Kaplan-Meier estimator. Multicollinearity was not found amongst any of the included independent risk factors and aspirin use was not associated with the composite outcome in the univariate Cox regression analysis. Following the backward stepwise approach, the final multivariate Cox model consists of multiple clinical variables as well as the continuity of care variable. The OAC prescribed at discharge, type of OAC user, physician speciality responsible for OAC prescription, discharge disposition, indications for OAC use, anticoagulants dispensed in the 120 days prior to index hospitalization, use of antiplatelets, antibiotics and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, both CHA₂DS₂-VASc and HAS-B_ED scores, patients receiving palliative care, previous hospitalizations, other comorbidities including active cancer, dementia, prior thromboembolic events, substance and alcohol abuse, and follow-up with outpatient care between day 0 and day 7 were all variables included in the final model.

Results from the multivariate Cox regression model are reported in Table 3, and significant main effect results are described. Apixaban, rivaroxaban and dabigatran users as compared to warfarin users had a lower risk for the composite outcome at any time between day 8-30 (apixaban HR= 0.82, 95% CI 0.71-0.94; dabigatran HR= 0.73, 95% CI 0.63-0.84; rivaroxaban HR= 0.79, 95% CI 0.71-0.88). Prevalent non-switchers at any time during the study period were 18% less likely to experience the composite outcome than incident users (HR= 0.82, 95% CI 0.69-0.96). Compared to family medicine physicians, patients with either a cardiologist, hematologist or orthopedic surgeon as the physician responsible for the index OAC prescription had a lower risk for the composite outcome at any time during the follow-up (HR= 0.80, 95% CI 0.69-0.93; HR=

0.72, 95% CI 0.52-0.99 and HR= 0.60, 95% CI 0.47-0.77, respectively). Patients who had procedures including joint replacement or major surgery enjoyed a longer event free time (HR= 0.40, 95% CI 0.33-0.50; HR = 0.69, 95% CI 0.60-0.80, respectively). Those with a history of a thromboembolic event also had a 49% lower risk for the composite outcome at any time during the follow-up (HR= 0.51, 95% CI 0.44-0.58).

Antiplatelet or anticoagulant use in the 120 days prior to index hospitalization was associated with increased risk for the composite outcome at any time during the follow-up (HR= 1.18, 95% CI 1.04-1.35; HR= 1.24, 95% CI 1.06-1.45). Similarly, patients who were dispensed an antibiotic in the 30 days prior to index hospitalization were 18% more likely to experience the composite outcome at any time between day 8-30 (HR= 1.18, 95% CI 1.09-1.28). Patients with active cancer (HR= 1.31, 95% CI 1.18-1.45), and patients with a history of substance abuse (HR= 1.53, 95% CI 1.15-2.05) were 31% and 53% more likely to experience the composite outcome, respectively. Patients with a past diagnosis of AF and those who had a deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary embolism during index hospitalization were also associated with increased risk for the composite outcome at any time during the follow-up (HR= 1.12, 05% CI 1.03-1.22 and HR= 2.72, 95% CI 2.43-3.05, respectively). Compared to patients with a CHA₂DS₂-VASc score of 1, patients with a score of 3 or higher were associated with a higher risk for the composite outcome. Patients enrolled in a primary care practise were associated with a 28% increased risk for the outcome during the follow-up (HR= 1.28, 95% CI 1.19-1.37). Palliative patients and those diagnosed with dementia were associated with increased risk for the composite outcome at any time during the follow-up (HR= 2.37, 95% CI 2.16-2.62 and HR= 1.13, 95% CI 1.04-1.23, respectively). Increasing number of hospitalizations in the past one year prior to index hospitalization was associated with a 7% increased risk for the outcome between day 8-30 (HR= 1.07, 95% CI 1.05-

1.20). Patients discharged to a long term or continuing care facility as compared to home were also

associated with a 75% increased risk for the outcome between day 8-30 (HR= 1.75, 95% CI 1.60-

1.91).

Table 8: Multivariate Analyses of Factors Influencing the Composite Outcome (Time-to-first hospitalization or emergency department visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or death from any cause) in the Derivation Cohort.

| Predictors | Composite event | | | | | | | |
|---|-----------------------------------|-------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | Derivation Cohort (n= 80,6 | 50) | | | | | | |
| | HR (95% CI) | p-value | | | | | | |
| Index OAC prescribed | | | | | | | | |
| Warfarin | Reference | N/A | | | | | | |
| Apixaban | 0.816 (0.706-0.942) | 0.0055*** | | | | | | |
| Dabigatran | 0.727 (0.626-0.844) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |
| Rivaroxaban | 0.788 (0.707-0.879) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |
| Medication use (past 120 d) | • | · | | | | | | |
| Antiplatelet | 1.184 (1.042-1.346) | 0.0096*** | | | | | | |
| Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory | 0.899 (0.791-1.021) | 0.0997 | | | | | | |
| Drugs* | | | | | | | | |
| Antibiotic use (past 30 d) | 1.184 (1.093-1.283) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |
| Type of OAC user | | | | | | | | |
| Incident | Reference | N/A | | | | | | |
| Prevalent Non-switcher | 0.817 (0.694-0.961) | 0.0150** | | | | | | |
| Prevalent Switcher | 0.795 (0.631-1.003) | 0.0531 | | | | | | |
| Physician specialty responsible for index | OAC prescription | | | | | | | |
| Family Medicine | Reference | N/A | | | | | | |
| Cardiologist | 0.799 (0.687-0.928) | 0.0033*** | | | | | | |
| Hematologist | 0.715 (0.516-0.990) | 0.0432** | | | | | | |
| Internal Medicine | 0.992 (0.880-1.118) | 0.8989 | | | | | | |
| Orthopedic Surgery | 0.601 (0.466-0.774) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |
| Oncology | 1.233 (0.727-2.091) | 0.4376 | | | | | | |
| Other Surgery | 0.852 (0.627-1.157) | 0.3042 | | | | | | |
| Other | 0.912 (0.834-0.998) | 0.0441** | | | | | | |
| Atrial fibrillation (past 10 yr) | 1.122 (1.030-1.221) | 0.0081*** | | | | | | |
| Joint replacements (past 35 d) | 0.402 (0.326-0.496) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |
| Major surgery during index | 0.692 (0.603-0.795) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |
| hospitalization | | | | | | | | |
| Deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary | 2.719 (2.425-3.048) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |
| embolism during index hospitalization | | | | | | | | |
| Active cancer | 1.307 (1.175-1.454) | <0.0001**** | | | | | | |

| Anticoagulant (past 120 d) | 1.242 (1.064-1.449) | 0.0060*** |
|---|----------------------|--------------|
| Comorbidity (past 3 yr) | • | |
| Thromboembolic event | 0.506 (0.442-0.578) | <0.0001**** |
| Substance Abuse | 1.534 (1.149-2.049) | 0.0037*** |
| Alcohol Abuse | 0.796 (0.609-1.041) | 0.0960 |
| CHA2DS2-VASc Score | • | |
| 1 | Reference | N/A |
| 2 | 1.467 (0.879-2.450) | 0.1429 |
| 3 | 1.846 (1.121-3.040) | 0.0161** |
| 4 | 2.619 (1.589-4.319) | 0.0002*** |
| 5 | 3.028 (1.831-5.010) | <0.0001**** |
| 6 | 3.149 (1.886-5.258) | < 0.0001**** |
| 7 | 4.393 (2.589-7.455) | < 0.0001**** |
| 8 | 5.494 (3.210-9.403) | <0.0001**** |
| 9 | 5.392 (2.760-10.536) | < 0.0001**** |
| HAS-B_ED Score | • | |
| 1 | Reference | N/A |
| 2 | 0.815 (0.701-0.948) | 0.0080*** |
| 3 | 0.951 (0.809-1.118) | 0.5452 |
| 4 | 1.100 (0.906-1.334) | 0.3370 |
| 5+ | 1.263 (0.854-1.869) | 0.2423 |
| Rostered with a primary care practice, | 1.278 (1.187-1.374) | < 0.0001**** |
| physician or team | | |
| Palliative patient | 2.374 (2.155-2.615) | <0.0001**** |
| Dementia | 1.133 (1.045-1.229) | 0.0025*** |
| Type of discharge disposition | | |
| Home | Reference | N/A |
| Long term or continuing care facility | 1.747 (1.598-1.910) | <0.0001**** |
| Other | 1.300 (0.795-2.128) | 0.2961 |
| Continuity of care (7d post-hospitalization | n) | |
| Follow-up with outpatient care | 0.949 (0.883-1.020) | 0.1524 |
| No. of hospitalizations (past 1 yr) | 1.074 (1.050-1.099) | < 0.0001**** |

OAC- oral anticoagulant; HR- hazard ratio; CI- confidence interval; CHA2DS2-VASc- Congestive heart failure, Hypertension, Age \geq 75 years, Diabetes, previous Stroke, Vascular disease, Age 65-74 years, Sex category; HAS-B_ED- Hypertension, Abnormal renal/liver function, Stroke, Bleeding history or predisposition, Labile international normalized ratio (excluded), Elderly (>65 years), Drugs/alcohol concomitantly.

* Over-the-counter use of drug is not captured.

**p-value ≤ 0.05

***p-value <<u><</u>0.01

****p-value <0.0001

Model performance and validation

Model performance in both the derivation and validation cohorts is reported in Table 4. The prediction model had an acceptable discrimination in the derivation cohort (c-statistic= 0.78 for the composite outcome). The overall goodness of fit of the Cox model was poor indicating that the model was not well calibrated (p <0.0001). A split sample analysis of the Cox model yielded a similar c-statistic as the derivation cohort (C statistics = 0.77). Similarly, the overall goodness of fit of the Cox model using the validation cohort was poor indicating that the model was not well calibrated (p <0.0001). Calibration describes how accurately the predictions of the composite outcome in the observed data [59].

| Table 9: Model per | formance of the | final mul | tivariate Cox | model | for the | composite | event | in th | e |
|----------------------|-----------------|-----------|---------------|-------|---------|-----------|-------|-------|---|
| derivation and valid | ation cohorts. | | | | | | | | |

| Model Performance | Derivation Cohort (n= 80,650) | Validation Cohort (n= 40,071) |
|---|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Goodness-of-fit test statistics, p-value ¹ | < 0.0001 | < 0.0001 |
| Discrimination ² | 0.7756 | 0.7727 |

1 Goodness of fit algebraically equivalent to Gronnesby and Borgan test 2 Harrell's C-index

3.3 DISCUSSION AND IMPLICATIONS

In this large administrative database study of seniors discharged from a hospital on either warfarin or DOACs, we present a model to predict OAC-related adverse events in the early postdischarge period. We used a Cox regression model to predict the composite outcome of hospitalization or ED visit for a hemorrhage or thromboembolic event, or death. The Cox regression model helps to understand the event-free time of the participants over the observation period more clearly than a logistic regression model [60].

This research adds support to the notion that OAC management post-hospitalization requires a careful assessment of patient and physician characteristics. To our knowledge, this is the first study to examine the association between continuity of care, as measured by outpatient follow-up in the first 7 days post hospitalization, and clinical risk factors and the composite outcome of OAC-related adverse events amongst older users shortly following hospital discharge. Findings from this study are helpful to aid effective management of seniors taking anticoagulants in the high-risk early post-discharge period, however our results are preliminary and should be cautiously interpreted.

The multivariate Cox proportional hazards model used in this research indicates that patients discharged on a DOAC, dispensed the same OAC in the past 12 months, who had a history of a thromboembolic event, have had a recent joint replacement or major surgery had a lower risk for the composite event [61]. Similarly, patients with a cardiologist, hematologist or orthopedic surgeon as compared to a family medicine physician as the physician prescribing the OAC at discharge had a lower risk for the composite outcome at any time during the follow-up. Factors associated with an increased risk for the composite outcome were concomitant antiplatelet or antibiotic use, recent pre-hospital anticoagulant use, and comorbidities including active cancer, atrial fibrillation, deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary embolism during index hospitalization, and dementia [36,62,63]. Patients with a higher CHA₂DS₂-VASc score, with a history of substance abuse, enrolled in a primary care practise, with a high number of previous hospitalizations, receiving palliative care and those discharged into a long term care facility as compared to home were also associated with high risk for the composite outcome.

60.1% of the study cohort received a follow-up visit by outpatient care including primary care physician, medical specialist, nurse practitioner and home care services. Though continuity

of care was a variable in the final multivariate Cox proportional hazards model, it was not a significant predictor for the time to outcome. This was not as hypothesized. It is important to recognize that measuring follow up post hospitalization is a measure of management continuity [64]. Management continuity helps to ensure timely and connected care from different providers [64]. However, it is not an adequate measure of the entire concept of continuity of care including informational and relational continuity [65]. Though previous studies have associated continuity of care with lower health care resource utilization and increased patient satisfaction, those studies measured relational continuity also known as provider continuity [66]. However, literature on early follow-up post hospitalization is not consistent and lacks large, methodologically robust studies measuring its effectiveness on patient important outcomes such as readmissions or ED visits within 30 days of discharge [14,18,67-70]. Randomized controlled trials with interventions targeting the discharge process are complex, targeting multiple aspects of the transition in care out of the hospital, as such inconclusive evidence exists on effectiveness of follow up visits on our outcome of interest in older OAC users [71,72]. Having a follow up may signal worse disease severity but better access to healthcare teams, as such a new measure is needed to measure continuity across organizational boundaries representing all relational, informational and management continuity [20].

Our model performance was acceptable for discrimination but there was poor goodnessof-fit. Calibration describes how accurately the predictions of the composite outcome from the final Cox regression model reflect the risk for the composite outcome in the observed data [59]. A poorly calibrated model is described to under- or over-estimate the risk for the outcome [73]. However, in studies with large sample sizes calibration tests may be misleading as clinically trivial differences between the predicted and observed risks could lead to statistically significant results

74

[73]. As such, further exploration of the final multivariate Cox regression model is required, including conducting the Gronnesby and Borgan test using STATA.

In our study, an unexpected inverse association between the composite event and history of thromboembolic events was observed. Many risk prediction tools including CHA₂DS₂-VASc associate prior thromboembolic event with a higher risk of stroke [39]. These unexpected relationships require further exploration including conducting a sensitivity analysis with death as a competing risk. This analysis will also separate the fatal and non-fatal OAC-related adverse events as typical in prior literature.

Improving outcomes for seniors discharged on an OAC requires inputs from multiple aspects of the healthcare system, including at the patient, physician and hospital level. Hospitals play an incredibly important role in ensuring informational continuity. In a recent survey, only 16% of Canadian physicians received information needed for follow-up care within 48 hours of their patient's discharge [74]. As such, investments in health information technology that can communicate between hospitals and physician offices could help physician practices identify and monitor care for high-risk patients [75].

Strengths and Limitations

The strengths of our study include the use of a large population of senior patients discharged from the hospital on an OAC, to construct and validate a prediction model for a composite outcome of death, and hospitalization and ED visit for a hemorrhage and thromboembolic event. We minimized selection bias by using all eligible Ontario patients who received provincial health insurance including the coverage of prescription drugs [76,77]. There were rigorous statistical analyses used for model building, performance and validation which helped produce a stable model. Although the model is not well calibrated, the final multivariate

Cox model helps to characterize a more comprehensive list of potential predictors which may be significant in predicting an adverse OAC-related composite event in a population receiving routine clinical care while using OACs in the short-term following hospitalization.

Nevertheless, our study has several limitations. Firstly, we do not have information on true medication adherence only the dispensing of prescribed medications thus the true prevalence of medication use by our cohort may be overestimated. We also do not have information on medications obtained without a prescription, thus the true prevalence of the use of aspirin and NSAIDs by our cohort would be underestimated. This in addition to the poor calibration of the model in both the derivation and validation cohorts weaken the findings based on the data.

As typical of observational research, though many risk factors were explored in association with the composite outcome there may be confounding still present as not all baseline characteristics were measured and therefore could not be adjusted for in the multivariate regression model. As such, caution must be applied when interpreting and comparing the results of this study with other literature.

Finally, our study examined the time to hemorrhage and thromboembolic event resulting in a visit to the hospital, and therefore excludes minor events not resulting in a visit to hospital. Consequently, the number of non-fatal outcomes are underestimated in our study. Furthermore, although the codes used to identify major hemorrhage and thromboembolic events are highly sensitive and specific, care must be taken when comparing our results between studies given the varying definitions of the outcome event.

3.4 CONCLUSION

In this study, we found that continuity of care, as measured by outpatient follow-up in the 7 days post discharge period, was not a significant risk factor associated with the composite

76

outcome of hospitalization or ED visit for a bleed or thromboembolic event or death in senior OAC users in the short-term following a hospitalization. However, further exploration to improve the current model's calibration and interpretation are required.

3.5 FUNDING AND DATA SOURCES

This work is supported by a grant from the Canadian Institutes for Health Research - grant # 365834 and the Hamilton Academic Health Sciences Organization – grant # HAH-16-06 to Dr Holbrook. This study was also supported by ICES, which is funded by an annual grant from the Ontario Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care (MOHLTC). Parts of this material are based on information compiled and provided by the MOHLTC, Cancer Care Ontario (CCO) and the Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI). We thank IMS Brogan Inc. for use of their Drug Information Database. The conclusions, opinions and statements expressed herein are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect those of the funding or data sources; no endorsement is intended or should be inferred.

3.6 REFERENCES

- Lip GYH, Banerjee A, Boriani G, et al. Antithrombotic Therapy for Atrial Fibrillation. Chest 2018;154:1121–201. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2018.07.040
- Kearon C, Akl EA, Ornelas J, et al. Antithrombotic Therapy for VTE Disease. Chest 2016;149:315–52. doi:10.1016/j.chest.2015.11.026
- Steffel J, Verhamme P, Potpara TS, et al. The 2018 European Heart Rhythm Association Practical Guide on the use of non-vitamin K antagonist oral anticoagulants in patients with atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J 2018;39:1330–93. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehy136
- Connolly SJ, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, et al. Dabigatran versus Warfarin in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2009;361:1139–51. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0905561

- Patel MR, Mahaffey KW, Garg J, et al. Rivaroxaban versus Warfarin in Nonvalvular Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011;365:883–91. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1009638
- 6. Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJV, et al. Apixaban versus Warfarin in Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. N Engl J Med 2011;365:981–92. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1107039
- Hughes B. First oral warfarin alternative approved in the US. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2010;9:903–5. doi:10.1038/nrd3322
- Witt DM, Nieuwlaat R, Clark NP, et al. American Society of Hematology 2018 guidelines for management of venous thromboembolism: optimal management of anticoagulation therapy. Blood Adv 2018;2:3257–91. doi:10.1182/bloodadvances.2018024893
- Institute for Safe Medication Practices. ISMP list of high-alert medications in acute care settings. 2014.http://www.ismp.org/Tools/institutionalhighAlert.asp (accessed 25 May 2019).
- van Walraven C, Austin PC, Oake N, et al. The effect of hospitalization on oral anticoagulation control: A population-based study. Thromb Res 2007;119:705–14. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2006.05.017
- 11. Holbrook A, Paterson M, Martins D, et al. Patient transitions and Oral Anticoagulant safety: A population-based cohort. Can J Cardiol 2018;34:S27–8. doi:10.1016/j.cjca.2018.07.367
- Misky GJ, Wald HL, Coleman EA. Post-hospitalization transitions: Examining the effects of timing of primary care provider follow-up. J Hosp Med 2010;5:392–7. doi:10.1002/jhm.666
- 13. Lin CY, Barnato AE, Degenholtz HB. Physician Follow-Up Visits After Acute Care Hospitalization for Elderly Medicare Beneficiaries Discharged to Noninstitutional

Settings. J Am Geriatr Soc 2011;59:1947–54. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03572.x

- 14. Shen E, Koyama SY, Huynh DN, et al. Association of a Dedicated Post–Hospital Discharge Follow-up Visit and 30-Day Readmission Risk in a Medicare Advantage Population. JAMA Intern Med 2017;177:132. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.7061
- 15. Hernandez AF, Greiner MA, Fonarow GC, et al. Relationship Between Early Physician Follow-up and 30-Day Readmission Among Medicare Beneficiaries Hospitalized for Heart Failure. JAMA 2010;303:1716. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.533
- 16. Sharma G, Kuo Y-F, Freeman JL, et al. Outpatient Follow-up Visit and 30-Day Emergency Department Visit and Readmission in Patients Hospitalized for Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Arch Intern Med 2010;170:1664–70. doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2010.345
- 17. Guay MOD, Tanzi S, Arregui MTSM, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of advanced cancer patients who miss outpatient supportive care consult appointments. Support Care Cancer 2014;22:2869–74. doi:10.1007/s00520-014-2254-8
- 18. Tung Y-C, Chang G-M, Chang H-Y, et al. Relationship between Early Physician Follow-Up and 30-Day Readmission after Acute Myocardial Infarction and Heart Failure. PLoS One 2017;12:e0170061. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0170061
- Chen LM, Ayanian JZ. Care Continuity and Care Coordination. JAMA Intern Med 2014;174:749. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.14331
- 20. (CIHI) CI for HI. Physician Follow-Up After Hospital Discharge: Progress in Meeting Best Practices. Published Online First: 17 March 2015.https://secure.cihi.ca/estore/productFamily.htm?locale=en&pf=PFC2840 (accessed 17 May 2019).

- 21. Statistics Canada. Population estimates on July 1st, by age and sex. 2018. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1710000501 (accessed 25 May 2019).
- 22. Austin PC, Mamdani MM, van Walraven C, et al. Quantifying the impact of survivor treatment bias in observational studies. J Eval Clin Pract 2006;12:601–12. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2753.2005.00624.x
- Linden CMJ van der, Jansen PAF, Geerenstein EV van, et al. Reasons for Discontinuation of Medication During Hospitalization and Documentation Thereof: A Descriptive Study of 400 Geriatric and Internal Medicine Patients. Arch Intern Med 2010;170:1081. doi:10.1001/archinternmed.2010.159
- 24. Viktil KK, Blix HS, Eek AK, et al. How are drug regimen changes during hospitalisation handled after discharge: a cohort study. BMJ Open 2012;2:e001461. doi:10.1136/BMJOPEN-2012-001461
- 25. Little D, Chai-Adisaksopha C, Hillis C, et al. Resumption of anticoagulant therapy after anticoagulant-related gastrointestinal bleeding: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Thromb Res 2019;175:102–9. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2019.01.020
- 26. Varadhan R, Weiss CO, Segal JB, et al. Evaluating Health Outcomes in the Presence of Competing Risks. Med Care 2010;48:S96–105. doi:10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181d99107
- 27. Andersen PK, Geskus RB, de Witte T, et al. Competing risks in epidemiology: possibilities and pitfalls. Int J Epidemiol 2012;41:861–70. doi:10.1093/ije/dyr213
- 28. Tamariz L, Harkins T, Nair V. A systematic review of validated methods for identifying venous thromboembolism using administrative and claims data. Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2012;21:154–62. doi:10.1002/pds.2341

- 29. Sanfilippo KM, Wang T-F, Gage BF, et al. Improving accuracy of International Classification of Diseases codes for venous thromboembolism in administrative data. Thromb Res 2015;135:616–20. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2015.01.012
- 30. Arnason T, Wells PS, van Walraven C, et al. Accuracy of coding for possible warfarin complications in hospital discharge abstracts. Thromb Res 2006;118:253–62. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2005.06.015
- 31. White RH, Garcia M, Sadeghi B, et al. Evaluation of the predictive value of ICD-9-CM coded administrative data for venous thromboembolism in the United States. Thromb Res 2010;126:61–7. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2010.03.009
- 32. Birman-Deych E, Waterman AD, Yan Y, et al. Accuracy of ICD-9-CM codes for identifying cardiovascular and stroke risk factors. Med Care 2005;43:480– 5.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15838413 (accessed 24 Jun 2019)
- 33. Quan H, Li B, Saunders LD, et al. Assessing validity of ICD-9-CM and ICD-10 administrative data in recording clinical conditions in a unique dually coded database. Health Serv Res 2008;43:1424–41.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18756617 (accessed 16 May 2019).
- 34. Juurlink D, Preyra C, Croxford R, et al. Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database: A Validation Study. Toronto: 2006. https://www.ices.on.ca/Publications/Atlases-and-Reports/2006/Canadian-Institute-for-Health-Information (accessed 28 May 2019).
- 35. Steinberg BA, Greiner MA, Hammill BG, et al. Contraindications to Anticoagulation Therapy and Eligibility for Novel Anticoagulants in Older Patients with Atrial Fibrillation. Cardiovasc Ther 2015;33:177–83. doi:10.1111/1755-5922.12129

- 36. Decousus H, Tapson VF, Bergmann J-F, et al. Factors at Admission Associated With Bleeding Risk in Medical Patients. Chest 2011;139:69–79. doi:10.1378/chest.09-3081
- 37. Schünemann HJ, Cushman M, Burnett AE, et al. American Society of Hematology 2018 guidelines for management of venous thromboembolism: prophylaxis for hospitalized and nonhospitalized medical patients. Blood Adv 2018;2:3198–225. doi:10.1182/bloodadvances.2018022954
- 38. Quan H, Li B, Couris CM, et al. Updating and Validating the Charlson Comorbidity Index and Score for Risk Adjustment in Hospital Discharge Abstracts Using Data From 6 Countries. Am J Epidemiol 2011;173:676–82. doi:10.1093/aje/kwq433
- 39. Olesen JB, Lip GYH, Hansen ML, et al. Validation of risk stratification schemes for predicting stroke and thromboembolism in patients with atrial fibrillation: nationwide cohort study. BMJ 2011;342:d124–d124. doi:10.1136/bmj.d124
- 40. Pisters R, Lane DA, Nieuwlaat R, et al. A Novel User-Friendly Score (HAS-BLED) To Assess 1-Year Risk of Major Bleeding in Patients With Atrial Fibrillation. Chest 2010;138:1093–100. doi:10.1378/chest.10-0134
- 41. Douketis JD, Spyropoulos AC, Spencer FA, et al. Perioperative Management of Antithrombotic Therapy. Chest 2012;141:e326S-e350S. doi:10.1378/chest.11-2298
- 42. Adam SS, McDuffie JR, Ortel TL, et al. Comparative Effectiveness of Warfarin and New Oral Anticoagulants for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation and Venous Thromboembolism. Ann Intern Med 2012;157:796. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-157-10-201211200-00532
- 43. Holbrook A, Schulman S, Witt DM, et al. Evidence-Based Management of Anticoagulant Therapy. Chest 2012;141:e152S-e184S. doi:10.1378/chest.11-2295

- 44. Hinojar R, Jiménez-Natcher JJ, Fernández-Golfín C, et al. New oral anticoagulants: a practical guide for physicians. Eur Hear J - Cardiovasc Pharmacother 2015;1:134–45. doi:10.1093/ehjcvp/pvv002
- 45. Vranckx P, Valgimigli M, Heidbuchel H. The Significance of Drug-Drug and Drug-Food Interactions of Oral Anticoagulation. Arrhythmia Electrophysiol Rev 2018;7:55–61. doi:10.15420/aer.2017.50.1
- 46. Sayani S, Iqbal O, Hoppensteadt D, et al. Drug Interactions of Newer Oral Anticoagulants Dabigatran, Rivaroxaban, and Apixaban with Routinely Used Nonanticoagulant/Antiplatelet Drugs. Blood 2014;124.
- 47. Liu A, Abrahamowicz M, Siemiatycki J. Conditions for confounding of interactions.Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf 2016;25:287–96. doi:10.1002/pds.3924
- 48. Juurlink D, Preyra C, Croxford R, et al. Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database: A Validation Study. Toronto: 2006. https://www.ices.on.ca/Publications/Atlases-and-Reports/2006/Canadian-Institute-for-Health-Information (accessed 28 May 2019).
- 49. Levy AR, O'Brien BJ, Sellors C, et al. Coding accuracy of administrative drug claims in the Ontario Drug Benefit database. Can J Clin Pharmacol 2003;10:67– 71.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12879144 (accessed 16 May 2019).
- 50. Williams JI and Young W, A Summary of Studies on the Quality of Health Care Administrative Databases in Canada. In Goel V, Williams JI, Anderson GM, Blackstien-Hirsch P, Fooks C, Naylor CD (eds). Patterns of Health Care in Ontario, The ICES Practice Atlas. 2nd edition. Ottawa: Canadian Medical Association, 1996:339-345.
- 51. Kyriacou DN, Lewis RJ. Confounding by Indication in Clinical Research. JAMA

2016;316:1818. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.16435

- Sizmadi I, Collet J-P, Boivin J-F. Bias and Confounding in Pharmacoepidemiology. In: Pharmacoepidemiology. Chichester, UK: : John Wiley & Sons, Ltd 791–809. doi:10.1002/9780470059876.ch47
- 53. Ogundimu EO, Altman DG, Collins GS. Adequate sample size for developing prediction models is not simply related to events per variable. J Clin Epidemiol 2016;76:175–82. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2016.02.031
- 54. Faraway JJ. Does data splitting improve prediction? Stat Comput 2016;26:49–60. doi:10.1007/s11222-014-9522-9
- 55. Picard RR, Berk KN. Data Splitting. Am Stat 1990;44:140. doi:10.2307/2684155
- 56. Derksen S, Keselman HJ. Backward, forward and stepwise automated subset selection algorithms: Frequency of obtaining authentic and noise variables. Br J Math Stat Psychol 1992;45:265–82. doi:10.1111/j.2044-8317.1992.tb00992.x
- 57. Harrell FE, Lee KL, Mark DB. Multivariable prognostic models: issues in developing models, evaluating assumptions and adequacy, and measuring and reducing errors. Stat Med 1996;15:361–87. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1097-0258(19960229)15:4<361::AID-SIM168>3.0.CO;2-4
- 58. Royston P, Altman DG. External validation of a Cox prognostic model: principles and methods. BMC Med Res Methodol 2013;13:33. doi:10.1186/1471-2288-13-33
- 59. May S. A Simplified Method of Calculating an Overall Goodness-of-Fit Test for the Cox Proportional Hazards Model. Lifetime Data Anal;4.http://resolver.scholarsportal.info/resolve/13807870/v04i0002/109_asmocaftcphm .xml (accessed 3 Aug 2019).

- 60. George B, Seals S, Aban I. Survival analysis and regression models. J Nucl Cardiol 2014;21:686–94. doi:10.1007/s12350-014-9908-2
- 61. Almutairi AR, Zhou L, Gellad WF, et al. Effectiveness and Safety of Non–vitamin K Antagonist Oral Anticoagulants for Atrial Fibrillation and Venous Thromboembolism: A Systematic Review and Meta-analyses. Clin Ther 2017;39:1456-1478.e36. doi:10.1016/j.clinthera.2017.05.358
- 62. Pallazola VA, Kapoor RK, Kapoor K, et al. Anticoagulation risk assessment for patients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation and venous thromboembolism: A clinical review. Vasc Med 2019;24:141–52. doi:10.1177/1358863X18819816
- 63. Barbar S, Noventa F, Rossetto V, et al. A risk assessment model for the identification of hospitalized medical patients at risk for venous thromboembolism: the Padua Prediction Score. J Thromb Haemost 2010;8:2450–7. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2010.04044.x
- 64. Reid R, Haggerty J, Mckendry R. Defusing the Confusion: Concepts and Measures of Continuity of Health Care. 2002. https://www.cfhi-fcass.ca/SearchResultsNews/02-03-01/58a53ce8-39f2-466a-8e98-8ffc36cf456c.aspx (accessed 5 Aug 2019).
- 65. van Servellen G, Fongwa M, Mockus D'Errico E. Continuity of care and quality care outcomes for people experiencing chronic conditions: A literature review. Nurs Heal Sci 2006;8:185–95. doi:10.1111/j.1442-2018.2006.00278.x
- 66. Van Walraven C, Oake N, Jennings A, et al. The association between continuity of care and outcomes: a systematic and critical review. J Eval Clin Pract 2010;16:947–56. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2753.2009.01235.x
- 67. Health Quality Ontario. Effect of Early Follow-Up After Hospital Discharge on Outcomes in Patients With Heart Failure or Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: A Systematic

Review.OntHealthTechnolAssessSer2017;17:1–37.http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28638496 (accessed 7 Aug 2019).

- 68. Jackson C, Shahsahebi M, Wedlake T, et al. Timeliness of outpatient follow-up: an evidence-based approach for planning after hospital discharge. Ann Fam Med 2015;13:115–22. doi:10.1370/afm.1753
- 69. Hess CN, Shah BR, Peng SA, et al. Association of early physician follow-up and 30-day readmission after non-ST-segment-elevation myocardial infarction among older patients. Circulation 2013;128:1206–13. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.004569
- 70. Field TS, Ogarek J, Garber L, et al. Association of Early Post-Discharge Follow-Up by a Primary Care Physician and 30-Day Rehospitalization Among Older Adults. J Gen Intern Med 2015;30:565–71. doi:10.1007/s11606-014-3106-4
- Leppin AL, Gionfriddo MR, Kessler M, et al. Preventing 30-Day Hospital Readmissions.
 JAMA Intern Med 2014;174:1095. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2014.1608
- 72. Couturier B, Carrat F, Hejblum G. A systematic review on the effect of the organisation of hospital discharge on patient health outcomes. BMJ Open 2016;6:e012287. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-012287
- 73. Alba AC, Agoritsas T, Walsh M, et al. Discrimination and Calibration of Clinical Prediction Models: Users' Guides to the Medical Literature. JAMA 2017;318:1377–84. doi:10.1001/jama.2017.12126
- 74. Health Council of Canada. How Do Canadian Primary Care Physicians Rate the Health System? Toronto: 2013.

 $https://healthcouncilcanada.ca/files/HCC_Bulletin7_ENG_WEB.pdf$

- 75. Sommers A, Cunningham PJ. Physician Visits After Hospital Discharge: Implications for Reducing Readmissions. Natl Inst Heal Care Reform 2011;6.https://www.nihcr.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/07/Reducing_Readmissions.pdf
- 76. Suissa S, Garbe E. Primer: administrative health databases in observational studies of drug effects—advantages and disadvantages. Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol 2007;3:725–32. doi:10.1038/ncprheum0652
- 77. Hashimoto RE, Brodt ED, Skelly AC, et al. Administrative database studies: goldmine or goose chase? Evid Based Spine Care J 2014;5:74–6. doi:10.1055/s-0034-1390027

CHAPTER 4: Conclusions, Future Work, Reflections and Tips

4.0 CONCLUSION

This study provides timely predictors of OAC-related adverse events post hospitalization in seniors that may be useful to clinicians, patients and policy-makers in light of newly approved and emerging anticoagulant therapies. In this study, we found that continuity of care, as measured by outpatient follow-up in the 7 days post discharge period, was not a significant risk factor associated with the composite outcome of hospitalization or Emergency Department (ED) visit for a bleed or thromboembolic event or death in senior OAC users in the short-term following a hospitalization. However, further exploration to improve the current model's calibration and interpretation are required.

4.1 FUTURE WORK

The current research work only addresses the primary objective of the proposed protocol. However, ongoing work is required to complete the results, and plan future analyses.

This would include exploring the violation of the proportional hazards' assumption for the continuity of care and discharge disposition variables. This could be accomplished by creating strata for the different levels of each variable; however, this would result in loss of information as the hazard for the strata variable would no longer be calculated in the multivariate Cox proportional hazards model [1]. Furthermore, the present model is poorly calibrated as such an exploration of outliers and highly influential observations is required [1].

Currently, only the main effects of all risk factors were explored in this analysis. However, it is important to note that interactions, which occur when the effect of one independent variable may depend on the level of another independent variable, were not explored [2]. Interaction between OAC type and potentially interacting drugs including antibiotics, and antiplatelets

amongst others should be explored, if deemed clinically important. Lastly, sensitivity analyses including the competing risk analysis and one with myocardial infarction in the outcome definition are still pending. These will be explored for the final manuscript publication.

4.2 REFLECTION AND TIPS FOR SIMILAR FUTURE RESEARCH

Working with large administrative health data posited multiple challenges and learnings. The following is a list of suggestions for future researchers who are not already experienced with working with the linked Ontario health administrative data held within ICES:

- Obtaining access to data is a long process (~6-12 months), therefore start early with developing your protocol and data creation plan and understanding which databases you will need access to for your analysis. This may include finding validated combination of codes to define certain comorbidities and risk factors.
- 2. Getting access to ICES data can be costly so having a clear data creation plan and a budget is important. Ideally, you can get all of the variables coded in a format ready for analysis by the ICES analysts but if budget is tight you can choose to obtain all of the datasets and then code for the comorbidities and variables of interest.
- 3. Check the quality of your data by looking for missing data and make sure that all requested data are in the format you requested.
- 4. If you are manipulating the data to create variables using multiple sources, ex. hospitalization records and physician billings, it is important to understand the organization of each database as coding in each may be different.
- 5. If you have remote access to the data, you may not have access to ICES-developed macros, therefore, it is important to learn more advanced codes such as the DO Loop in SAS.

- 6. If you are proficient in another statistical software, including R or STATA, please be aware that ICES analysts code in SAS so getting technical help from them may not be feasible.
- Verify that your code is working as intended by running descriptive statistics. Consult ICES analysts and your team's statisticians to verify what you are seeing is expected or logical.
- 8. Consulting ICES staff is very helpful; however, they do have limited time, so detailed emails are the most time and cost-efficient method of communicating with them.
- 9. While coding your analysis in SAS via the remote access environment through ICES, efficient coding is very important to avoid lack of memory errors. If an ICES guidebook on your analysis has been developed for ICES analysts, obtain access to it. This will help troubleshoot lack of memory issues in SAS.

Overall, working with large administrative data requires attention to detail but is a process of trial and error. Start early and reach out to multiple colleagues for help!

4.3 REFERENCES

- Allison PD, SAS Institute. Survival analysis using SAS : a practical guide. SAS Institute 2010. https://books.google.ca/books?id=RmbZ2y1KLwUC&dq=survival+analysis+in+sas& source=gbs_navlinks_s (accessed 7 Aug 2019).
 Corraini P, Olsen M, Pedersen L, et al. Effect modification, interaction and mediation:
- an overview of theoretical insights for clinical investigators. Clin Epidemiol 2017;9:331–8. doi:10.2147/CLEP.S129728